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ABSTRACT 
Within the framework of the WTO, regional trade agreements have proliferated in recent 
years as a means to facilitate trade. While developed countries are struggling for growth, 
much attention has been directed towards the Asian emerging markets, and especially to 
China, in search for new business opportunities. Trade and investment policies have been 
reformed significantly across countries in the Asian region. Once fully implemented, the 
recent ASEAN-China free trade agreement (ACFTA) will form one of the largest and 
potentially most important free trade areas in the world. The ACFTA is likely to carry 
important implications for MNE locational decisions. This study explores the potential 
impacts of ACFTA on foreign MNEs' locational decisions in the light construction equipment 
sector based on the case study of the Swedish company Husqvarna Construction Products. 
Our contribution is threefold. First, China remains as the location of choice in the next five 
years. Second, neither trade nor the production network within this industry has developed 
extensively in the ACFTA region. Finally, tariff reductions under ACFTA and competitors’ 
movement might impel foreign MNEs to expand to ASEAN. 
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1. INTRODUCTION 

1.1 Background 

The amount of free trade agreements (FTAs) in East Asia, both between countries in the 
region and outside of it, has increased rapidly since the mid 2000's (Kawai & Wignaraja, 
2011) due partly to the failure of multilateral trade negotiations under the framework of the 
World Trade Organization (WTO). East Asia is facing overlapping FTAs that have different 
rules of origin, applicable tariffs and margins of preference. This issue is often referred to as 
the 'noodle bowl' of FTAs. While the dynamic economic growth of Asian countries and the 
engagement of multinational enterprises (MNEs) in the Asian production network have been 
inspired topics to academia, two other phenomena further enhance the research attractiveness 
of this region: firstly, the role of China as the factory of the world and secondly, the role of 
the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) in disentangling the ‘noodle bowl’ of 
FTAs in East Asia. Changes in the trade and investment relations between ASEAN and China 
are likely to affect international trade and the structure of international production networks. 
The ASEAN-China free trade agreement (ACFTA) may play a significant role for trade flows 
and company movement within the region, and therefore has caught the interest of the 
authors of this study. 

ACFTA is a very recent addition in East Asia, being signed in 2002 and implemented in 
2010, with the goal of eliminating tariffs between the parties to the agreement. However, not 
all tariffs will be removed, at least not initially, and while several studies have already 
examined the effects this may have on countries (e.g. Park, 2007, Devadason, 2010 and 
Sheng et al., 2012), few researchers have looked at ACFTA from a company perspective. 
During previous studies, the authors learned about the rapid expansion of Chinese firms in 
the construction equipment (CE) industry. With this in mind, combined with the fact that 
many industries now look to Asia for future growth, the authors discussed what Western 
firms can do to maintain their market position and whether ACFTA can help them remain 
competitive. Accordingly, we want to further examine the impact ACFTA might have on the 
directions Western CE producers choose when expanding manufacturing in Asia. Will they 
accept the rising wages and stay along the east coast of China, will they move west to the 
inland regions that are trying to catch up, or does ACFTA open up the possibility to move 
south into ASEAN? 

Interaction with firms in the CE industry is crucial for understanding the company 
perspective on the subject. The Asian context is also important for the research, as this is 
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where a large share of the projected future growth of the industry lies, especially in the 
growing middle segment of the market where Western and Chinese firms clash (Bouffault et 
al., 2011). Generally speaking, Western firms operate in the premium segment of the CE 
industry while Chinese firms dominate the low-end segment. This means that while Chinese 
firms are progressively developing their brands and moving up the value chain, Western 
firms that wish to compete in the middle market might have to “move down”, either with 
their existing brand or by developing a new brand without a premium price tag. Companies 
that employ dual- or multiple-brand strategy often call their new brand a value-for-money 
brand or in short a value brand. This has already shown in the heavy segment of the market to 
some extent, which has received a fair amount of attention in research by e.g. Bouffault et al. 
(2011) and EIU (2011). Therefore, this study will focus on the light segment of the CE 
industry in China and Southeast Asia. The current situation for the CE industry as a whole is 
that the majority of foreign firms in this sector have a significant part of their manufacturing 
in China where Chinese firms have an obvious advantage. As ACFTA only came into effect 
in 2010, we see a possibility for Western firms to move south to ASEAN where their 
competitors have less of an advantage while still maintaining their access (without tariffs) to 
the huge Chinese domestic market. 

1.2 Research purposes 

The purpose of this study is to examine the potential to expand manufacturing of foreign 
MNEs that already have operations in China. Throughout this study, the term 'foreign MNEs' 
implies non-Chinese multinational enterprises in China. The focus is on the light CE sector 
and the Swedish company Husqvarna Construction Products is employed as the case study. 
Based on the existing studies of FTAs in general and the ACFTA in particular, combined 
with the empirical data collected during our field study in five ACFTA member countries; we 
aim to answer the following research question: 

''To what extent may ACFTA impact on foreign-invested manufacturing locations of light 
construction equipment in Asia?'' 

In order to answer this research problem, two sub-questions have been formulated. Each of 
them attempts to respond to one aspect of the main research question. The sub questions are 
as follows: 

(1) In what geographical areas are foreign MNEs likely to expand manufacturing considering 
the ACFTA? 
(2) What are the major factors that influence MNEs' locational decisions in this region? 
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1.3 Delimitations 

In order to have a manageable research scope that suits our limited resources, we have made 
two major delimitations. Firstly, considering the light CE sector and choices of 
manufacturing locations in the ACFTA region, we excluded Brunei and the three least 
developed countries of ASEAN, which are Cambodia, Laos and Myanmar due to the 
incompatibility between their industrial capacity and the CE industry. The Philippines on the 
other hand is eliminated for two reasons. First, the significantly lower contribution of 
industry to gross domestic product compared to Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand and Vietnam 
(see appendix 1) which can be linked to the so-called premature deindustrialisation, meaning 
that the Philippines are focusing on services instead of manufacturing while income levels are 
still low (Tregenna, 2011, Edsel, 2012). Second, the country’s geographical distance to China 
makes it likely that it would be the last option when foreign MNEs expand in the ACFTA 
region. Singapore is not considered as a manufacturing location but serves as the regional 
trade hub when examining trade relations among ACFTA members. This leaves Indonesia, 
Malaysia, Thailand and Vietnam as potential manufacturing options for foreign MNEs in 
China. 

Secondly, this study focuses only on the light CE sector. This can be defined as handheld or 
compact machines with different types of engines. They are used commonly in the 
construction, mining and stone industries but also for refurbishment projects or rescue 
purposes. This differs from the heavy CE segment, which is used for e.g. loading and 
unloading containers in harbours or similar. The machines used in this case are much larger, 
e.g. excavators, various loaders and hauler. In certain projects, such as infrastructure, both 
heavy and light equipment is used. 

Since we have chosen to employ a single case study approach with only one unit of analysis, 
together with the two delimitations above, we face problems related to generalisation. The 
light CE industry is a niche industry and therefore the interviewees' perspective might not 
reflect the general perspective of companies in the heavy CE sector or in other industries. In 
order to improve the validity and reliability of this study, we have interviewed other 
companies including Volvo CE, Volvo Trucks and Tomra, to gain more general insight of 
foreign MNEs. In addition, the factors identified as having potential impact on MNE's choice 
of manufacturing locations in this study should be useful for many companies in different 
industries when making their own locational decisions in the ACFTA region.
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2. METHODOLOGY 
Creating a research question is the first and fundamental step of each and every academic 
paper. Approaches, paradigms and methods are then employed in order to answer the 
question in the best way possible. The compatibility between the research problem and the 
research design is vital and requires careful consideration. In this section, we will explain the 
process through which our study is conducted and the reasons for choosing the particular 
approach and method. 

2.1 Research approach 

The impact of ACFTA on foreign-invested manufacturing locations of CE in Asia is a rather 
recent and on-going process. Collecting sufficient quantitative data in order to draw unbiased 
conclusions would be difficult since this FTA only came in effect in 2010. The process from 
actual decision until a plant is operational might take several years. In addition, secondary 
research in these emerging markets is not as up-to-date as that in Western countries. Primary 
data (e.g. data collected from interviews) therefore emerges as a better solution to understand 
companies' perspective on the potential utilisation of ACFTA and how this FTA might affect 
their decisions to establish factories in Asia. Nevertheless, since ACFTA is a macroeconomic 
measure countries employ to facilitate trade, it would be insufficient to not include the 
development of trade relations among countries within the ACFTA region in this study. 
Relevant data e.g. tariffs and tariff reduction schedules, non-tariff barriers, ASEAN-China 
bilateral trade, and governments' trade and investment policies will be examined, with a focus 
on the CE sector. These types of secondary data will be used as a foundation from which the 
analysis of the empirical findings is conducted. 

After considering different research approaches, the authors have decided to conduct a case 
study in which we take on the perspective of Western CE manufacturers who already have 
manufacturing facilities in China. A case study approach is suitable because companies’ 
opinions are essential to estimate the potential utilisation of ACFTA in manufacturing 
location choices. Case study research, according to Yin (2009), can be used to investigate a 
contemporary phenomenon in depth and within its real-life context. This is applicable to 
ACFTA as it was recently implemented, and thus its impact on companies' choice of 
manufacturing location has not yet been extensively researched. By examining how 
companies perceive the potential benefits and challenges derived from ACFTA and whether 
they will consider the agreement when making investment decisions, we strive to examine the 
so-called real-life context of this FTA. 
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Moreover, we plan to conduct our study in an abductive way meaning that the pre-
understanding of the theory and the empirical data will confront one another during the 
research process. In other words, the initial theoretical background is used as a departure 
from which we continue revising our conceptual framework every time we gain empirical 
insights. Related to this approach is also the suggestion that researchers should not begin a 
field study without some pre-understanding of relevant theories as this might lead to 
replications of previous findings, or collection of unnecessary data (Andersen & Kragh, 
2010). There is also a risk of being too theoretically predetermined, which could prevent us 
from observing and accepting the reality that might stand against our theoretical framework. 
We are aware of these problems and have opted to use semi-structured interviews to reduce 
the risk of biased empirical findings. It is difficult to remain balanced in this regard 
throughout the research process; however, choosing a good data-collecting method and 
critically analysing both theory and empirical findings will reduce these problems to a 
minimum. 

2.2 Case study design 

2.2.1 A single case study 

The context in which we conduct our study is the East Asian business environment where 
economic growth has been a phenomenon, regulations have become much more business-
friendly and sourcing activities are undoubtedly vigorous. This environment is subject to 
change when more measures to facilitate trade between China and ASEAN members are 
implemented. It remains controversial whether Western companies can benefit from such 
measures or not. Although ACFTA is often compared with the single market of the European 
Union (EU) and the North American Free Trade Area (NAFTA), features such as the regional 
fragmented production network, the hub warehouse logistics system, and the complexity of 
overlapping FTAs makes ACFTA a special case. This indicates that what has happened under 
the formation of EU and NAFTA will not necessarily be replicated under the ACFTA. In 
addition, the increasing participation of Western multinationals in the East Asian production 
network and trade activities deserves in-depth examination and therefore makes a case study 
approach more relevant. 

In this case study of the CE sector, Husqvarna Construction Products is chosen as the unit of 
analysis. Based on the definition of Yin (2009), this case is called a single case study. This 
study focuses on the Asian operation of Husqvarna Construction Products, which is subject to 
the implementation of ACFTA, rather than Husqvarna Group as a whole. Other entities, 
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which are not located in either China or ASEAN, are not likely to be affected by this FTA in 
the same way. 

2.2.2 Unit of analysis 

Husqvarna Construction Products is a suitable unit of analysis of this study due to a number 
of reasons. First, the company is a Western construction equipment producer currently 
targeting only the premium segment of the light CE sector. Second, Husqvarna Construction 
Products has already established production facilities in China but has not expanded to any 
member of ASEAN yet. Third, since the company has been in the Asian markets for quite a 
long time, employees understand the business environment in this region well and therefore 
their perspective on our research topic is valuable. Husqvarna Construction Products is also 
selected for this case study because the authors have access to the company during the 
research process. 

2.2.3. Interviews 

As we intend to examine the view of firms on ACFTA and its implications, a semi-structured 
interview approach is appropriate. By providing the interviewees with a number of headings 
in advance, the interview will cover the topics that are relevant to our research, but at the 
same time some flexibility needs to be given to the respondents in order to capture their 
perspective of the matter. The headings also help the interviewees know what to expect, e.g. 
they are more likely to agree to participate in an interview with a clear focus that will be used 
for research rather than a completely open interview. The headings that were used are 
presented in appendix 2 and the list of respondents is included in appendix 3. 

In order to obtain as much relevant information from the interviewees as possible, the 
questions were modified to suit each interviewee considering the area where he or she is 
working. The questions were revised after each meeting. Questions deemed irrelevant for the 
purpose were replaced by new questions to better focus on the research topic and interesting 
findings from the previous interviews. The majority of our interviews were with general 
managers at several sites in Asia. Since the research question concerns strategic decisions of 
companies, interviewees in this position were chosen in order to obtain as much information 
as possible. In addition, we interviewed one purchasing manager and one manager at HCP in 
Sweden to capture the perspective of the headquarters on ACFTA. The general managers all 
have several years of experience in Asia which made them good candidates for interviews, 
but in hindsight it would have helped us further if we were able to interview purchasing and 
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logistics staff as well. Overall, the interviews went well and covered most of what we had in 
mind, but fell a little short on specific trade data. Based on our previous experience, we chose 
to not record any of the interviews as this may create an environment where the discussion is 
not as open. We also had the option to contact all interviewees later on if we were missing 
any data. 

2.2.4 Data analysis 

In order to structure the analysis, we have created a conceptual framework (see figure 1 on 
page 13) of how ACFTA might impact foreign firms in their choice of manufacturing 
location in Asia. This framework was used in order to draw an analogue between the 
theoretical background and the empirical findings in an effort to establish whether the theory 
and presumptions about ACFTA holds true in the case of Western CE firms. Based on this, 
our conceptualization was revised with the aim of contributing to further theory building 
regarding Western firms with manufacturing operations in Asia and especially the light CE 
industry.  

2.2.5 Evaluation 

In hindsight, there are two things that could have been done differently to further improve the 
quality of the study. Firstly, our focus on manufacturing within the ACFTA area turned out to 
be very broad despite efforts to narrow it down. The combination of ACFTA and 
manufacturing touches upon several theoretical fields, e.g. the formation of FTAs, trade in 
both finished products and components, foreign direct investment (FDI) and logistics. Further 
delimitations could have solved this issue.   

Secondly, we would have wanted to restructure the interviews slightly if we conducted the 
same study again. While the general managers we spoke with were very knowledgeable about 
our topic as a whole, neither of them worked with imports and tariffs on a daily basis. 
Therefore it would have been beneficial to our empirical findings if we had the option to 
interview more purchasing or logistics staff. At the same time, we could not have done 
without the input of the general managers, and thus for future studies we would recommend 
to interview people in all these positions. 

2.3 Trade classification systems 

In this study, trade data is collected under two different trade classification systems namely 
the Standard International Trade Classification System (SITC) and the Harmonized System 
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(HS). While the SITC data is used to analyse the general trade in machinery and transport 
equipment of China and ASEAN as it is deemed to be more convenient, the HS data 
provides more detailed figures for light CE traded between China and ASEAN. 

The light CE is not only used for construction projects, but also for different applications 
such as the stone industry, the mining industry, or rescuing purposes e.g. earthquakes or car 
accidents. Accordingly, they do not have their own group(s) under these two systems. 
Instead, they are mostly listed under SITC 71 (power-generating machinery and equipment), 
72 (machinery specialised for particular industries), 74 (other industrial machinery and 
equipment) and 77 (electrical machinery, apparatus and appliances) or under HS 84-85 
(machinery and mechanical appliances, electrical equipment and parts thereof). Table 1 
below presents a number of selected HS and SITC corresponding codes considered relevant 
to our scope of study. It is important to mention that these groups cover most of the 
products, major parts and components related to light CE, but not all. 

Table 1 – Selected corresponding HS and SITC codes 
Product groups HS codes SITC codes 

Other articles of aluminium 7616 694.4 & 699.7 
Magnesium and article thereof, including waste and scrap 8104 689.1 & 699.9 
Other engines and motors 8412 714.4 & 718.9 
Other moving, grading, leveling, scrapping, excavating, tamping, 
compacting, extracting machinery for earth, minerals or ores 8430 723.4 

Parts suitable for use solely or principally with the machinery of 
heading 8430 8431 723.9 & 744.9 

Machine tools for working with stone, ceramics, concrete, asbestos 
cement or like mineral materials or for cold working glass 8464 728.1 

Parts and accessories suitable for machines of heading 8464 8466 728.1 & 735.9 
Tools for working in the hand, pneumatic, hydraulic or with self-
contained electric or non-electric motor 8467 745.1 & 778.4 

Machines and mechanical appliances having individual functions, 
not specified or included elsewhere 8479 723.4; 727.2; 728.4 & 

728.5 
Ball or roller bearings 8482 746.1 - 746.9 
Electric motors and generators (excluding generating sets) 8501 716 
Hand tools incorporating electric motors 8508 775.5 
Apparatus for electrical circuits, board, panels 8534 772 

                                     Source: UNstats, 2013 
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3. THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK 
This chapter presents a discussion of previous studies that are relevant to our research 
problem. Since trade relations and production activities are both important to our study, the 
theoretical background will begin with the reasons behind the establishment of FTAs and 
how that might affect MNEs' locational decisions followed by an overview of the East Asian 
production network. Our conceptual framework is presented at the end of this section. 

3.1 The rationale behind the formation of FTAs 

As of January 15 this year, WTO recorded 546 notifications of regional trade agreements 
(RTAs) of which 354 were in force. The number of RTAs has been increasing steadily, 90% 
of the registered agreements are FTAs and partial scope agreements while the remaining 10% 
are customs unions (WTO, 2013a). The proliferation of FTAs, a prominent feature of the 
current international trading system, is often mentioned as a remedy for the failure of trade 
negotiations under the WTO framework (Matsushita, 2010). The significant trade volume 
created by FTAs confirms the fact that FTAs are not an exception but rather a parallel system 
to the multilateral trade disciplines of the WTO. Very often, countries with close 
geographical proximity, similar culture, religion, language, history, social and economic 
systems are inclined to form an FTA (ibid). However, common trade interests may also lead 
countries to sign an FTA despite the long geographical distance between them. The Japan-
Mexico FTA is a clear example for such a motive. 

Matsushita (2010) argues that the increasing utilisation of FTAs is a serious problem to the 
WTO regime. An FTA provides members concessions that are considered discriminatory to 
outside countries. Although FTAs can reach agreements in the areas in which WTO 
negotiations are not able to, discriminatory treatment derived from FTAs creates an 
imbalance in competitive conditions among trading partners. The overwhelming bargaining 
power of powerful trade partners may pose a threat to developing countries when negotiating 
for an FTA. Since many FTAs often include provisions for direct investment, while providing 
financial resources, technology and other managerial resources, developed countries also 
enclose requirements that sometimes impede the development policies of the developing 
country partner. In addition, Matsushita (2010) emphasizes the two-sided effect of FTAs on 
developing country members, which is the trade-off between the increasing consumer welfare 
and the risk of not be able to protect domestic markets and infant industries from foreign 
competition. Nevertheless, entering an FTA might be an easier choice for countries that wish 
to enhance their trading activities instead of waiting for negotiations under WTO to conclude. 
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According to Baier & Bergstrand (2004), similar market size, similar factor endowments (e.g. 
capital and labour) and physical distances between the country members are the prominent 
economic determinants of the formation of FTAs. While Chen & Joshi (2010) find countries' 
incentives to establish an FTA with each other depend crucially on their existing FTA 
relationship with third countries, Baldwin & Jaimovich (2012) argue that countries 
sometimes sign FTAs as a defence strategy against those signed among their trade partners. 
Being excluded from a newly signed FTA tends to encourage or even compel a nation to sign 
an FTA that was previously avoided. In addition, geostrategic and diplomatic concerns are 
also seen as reasons behind the formation of FTAs in East Asia (Ravenhill, 2010). 

FTAs are believed to provide member countries with considerable benefits e.g. opportunities 
to exploit comparative advantage of partner countries, more competitors creating needs for 
greater efficiency, and a larger market to utilise economies of scale (Jaumotte, 2004, 
Matsushita, 2010). Nonetheless, the elimination of tariff and non-tariff barriers under RTAs 
affects intraregional and interregional FDI differently. While attracting outside investors, this 
might reduce incentives for investors within the region because it is now easier to access the 
neighbouring markets. For example, the implementation of the US-Canada FTA led to a 
reduction in intra-regional FDI to both the US and Canada (i.e. a negative impact on bilateral 
FDI) but increased extra-regional FDI into Canada (i.e. a positive third-country impact) 
(Baltagi et al., 2007). However, if income levels are significantly different among members 
of an RTA, efficiency-seeking companies still search for cheaper labour in these countries. 

3.2 The impact of FTAs on MNEs' choice of manufacturing locations 

The foundation of the single market of EU and the NAFTA in the second half of the 20th 
century led to a large increase in bilateral trade volumes and FDI among the member 
countries. The fact that FDI increased more rapidly than trade indicates significant impact of 
RTAs on multinationals' foreign investment locational decisions (Baltagi et al., 2007). Setting 
up foreign manufacturing plants, which produce the same products as in the home country, 
has been a measure used by MNEs to avoid trade barriers. However, MNEs are increasingly 
fragmenting their production process among a number of selected countries to gain 
competitive advantage on a task-by-task basis (Baldwin, 2006). Low-value-added and labour-
intensive activities are assigned to firms located in low-wage and labour-rich countries while 
high-value-added and technology-intensive ones are retained in the parent country or 
countries with better R&D competencies. As RTAs continue facilitating trade, this 
phenomenon is expected to continue. 
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Nowadays, multinationals decide to set up subsidiaries in a certain country not only to serve 
the domestic market but also to access larger markets nearby with lower trade costs. This 
phenomenon is called export-platform FDI in many studies including inter alia Ekholm et al. 
(2007), Hayakawa & Tanaka (2011) and Ito (2012). Baltagi et al. (2007, page 4) suggest that 
''the design of a multinational production and sales network likely entails strategic aspects of 
plant location in space''. This means that subsidiaries are located so that the total delivery 
cost, including both the production cost and trade cost, are minimized. The more countries 
MNEs choose to locate their subsidiaries in, the more complex types of FDI will be employed 
and therefore the more critical role RTAs will have. 

Looking at the country level, Jaumotte (2004) argues that the benefits derived from 
increasing FDI flows into a free trade area are not distributed evenly among members. 
Countries with more generous investment policies and a larger domestic market are likely to 
benefit more. Since set-up costs are often significant, large markets are preferred with an 
expectation of more customers and higher returns due to economies of scale (ibid). 
Accordingly, improving the investment environment is vital for smaller members of an RTA 
to compete for FDI. Hayakawa & Tanaka (2011) believe labour costs in host countries and 
their trade cost with neighbouring markets are of significance. Supporting this argument, Ito 
(2012) argues that easier access to third countries' markets is a strong determinant when US 
firms evaluate potential manufacturing locations in Europe. Being a member of an FTA 
offers smaller economies freer access to larger members' domestic markets and thereby 
increases their attractiveness towards extra-regional FDI. This is considered as a 'non-obvious 
rarely mentioned benefit' of smaller FTA members (Ito, 2012, page 20). Nevertheless, if there 
is a large discrepancy in income levels among members, the production cost motive need to 
be considered when evaluating the effect of RTAs on this type of FDI. 

3.3 The East Asian production network in relation to FTAs  

The East Asian production network is well-known for its sophisticated fragmentation 
(Hiratsuka, 2008). One production process is often sliced into sequential stages, which are 
executed by factories located across countries. In order to facilitate the regional linkages and 
attract foreign investment, governments have signed different FTAs with one another. 
Accordingly, parts and components can easily be shipped back and forth before the final 
products are assembled. This has resulted in an enormous increase in cross-border intra-
industry trade in intermediate goods especially in machinery industries (ibid). 
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Another interesting aspect of the East Asian production network is its diversity. The parties in 
this network are quite different in terms of economic and technological development, ranging 
from low- to high-income countries. In the electronics industry, for instance, multinationals 
have established a very efficient production-process-wise division of labour across countries 
based on their comparative advantage (Hiratsuka, 2008). However, in order to gain benefits 
from such a system, economies of scale are very important. This works in the electronics 
industry where volume is high, but the effect may not be the same in other industries where 
production volumes are lower.  

Factories operated by MNEs in East Asia often apply a continuous two-shift 24-hour 
production operation system in which employees work 8 hours plus 4 hours overtime 
(Hiratsuka, 2008). Although this is not necessarily true for all factories in East Asia, it 
indicates a higher degree of labour utilisation compared to e.g. in Europe and North America. 
This means that companies make better use of their fixed costs, while they are also able to 
meet the “just in time” production system. In order for such a system to run smoothly, an 
advanced logistics system connecting suppliers and assemblers in different countries is 
required. The key elements of this system include the inventory management online system 
connecting a large number of suppliers, a 'hub' warehouse and an assembler (ibid). Since the 
system has been employed successfully by many global electronics assemblers, it is 
interesting to see how companies in other industries can utilize it to become more efficient. 

The rise of the Chinese economy has radically altered the East Asian production network. 
China has been considered the factory of the world ever since it decided to liberalize FDI 
policies and participate in world trade. Today, China is trying to transform its industrial 
structure focusing on higher-value-added activities. As a result, the Asian giant has become 
more selective towards FDI, leaving space for other countries including ASEAN members to 
become more engaged in the regional production network. The possibility for China and 
ASEAN to substitute products from other trading partners by products from within the 
ACFTA seems to be limited since they are exporters of many comparable goods (e.g. textiles 
and electronics) but at the same time there is a relatively high degree of complementarity 
between products coming from these two regions (Estrada et al., 2012). Nevertheless, it 
remains controversial whether the expansion of the East Asian production network to these 
regions because of new FTAs will create more partners or competitors for domestic 
companies. Competition tends to favour more efficient firms but at the same time eliminate 
those lagging behind. This means the regional production network is somewhat reconstructed 
as a result of an RTA and countries need to prepare to either stay competitive in certain 
industries or become competitive in others. 
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3.4 The impact of ACFTA on foreign MNEs' choice of manufacturing locations – 
A conceptual framework 

This study strives for a more pragmatic view of ACFTA and focuses on potential benefits as 
well as challenges perceived by companies when deciding where to expand manufacturing 
within the region. Based on the theoretical framework and our initial findings about ACFTA, 
we have identified three groups of factors related to trade, production capacity and 
competition. Each group consists of a number of pillars that we believe have significant 
impact on foreign MNEs' choice of manufacturing locations. These pillars were used as 
guidelines for formulating interview questions and analysing empirical data. As shown in 
figure 1, the three options of geographical expansion are staying in the coastal regions in 
China, moving west (in China) or south to ASEAN. Our research focuses on potential 
locations within the next five years. 

Figure 1 – Factors affecting MNEs' choice of manufacturing locations – A conceptual framework 

 

• Trade-related factors: This group consists of four pillars namely tariff reduction, non-
tariff barriers (NTBs) and rules of origin (ROO), logistics issues, and members’ trade 
relations. The formation of FTAs often leads to substantial tariff reduction for members and 
modifications of NTBs and ROO. We therefore believe the first thing companies look at 
when examining an FTA is how it helps to reduce trade costs and simplify trade procedures. 
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Accordingly, logistics planning also needs to be reconsidered. Although the implication is not 
as visible as the first three pillars, the existing trade flows among members reflect the 
intensity of intra-industry trade and the degree of regional integration and therefore are 
presumed to have potential impact on MNEs’ expanding direction. 

• Production-related factors: This group complements the trade-related factors by 
comparing manufacturing and market potential of China and ASEAN members. The existing 
supply chain and the directions to which it is likely to expand are vital to MNEs' production. 
Labour availability, wage differences, and government policies help to evaluate further 
MNEs' options of either staying in eastern China, expanding west within China, or south to 
ASEAN. 

• Competition-related factors: Competitors' movement within the ACFTA region 
might lead a multinational to reassess its existing organization and modify its strategies to 
remain competitive. In consequence, this factor is assumed to pressure companies into 
expanding or relocating. It might be easy to name the current competitors but much harder to 
identify potential challengers. Brand strategies are therefore included as a means to detect 
future challenges. 
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4. THE ASEAN-CHINA FREE TRADE AREA 
AND THE CONSTRUCTION EQUIPMENT 
INDUSTRY IN ASIA 
This section initially presents a background to the ACFTA and its tariff reduction schedules. 
The relevant details of ASEAN-China bilateral trade for this study are covered, followed by 
an overview of the CE business within the ACFTA area and regional connectivity.  

4.1 The ASEAN-China free trade area: A background 

The ACFTA is very ambitious in the sense that it has created the third largest free trade area 
in the world in terms of trade volume (Sheng et al., 2012). The agreement was signed in 
November 2002 after years of discussion and preparation (ACFTA, 2004, Tongzon, 2005) 
and implemented in 2010 for ASEAN 6 (Brunei, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Singapore, 
and Thailand) and China for trade in goods, and will further cover the newer ASEAN 
countries (Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar and Vietnam) by 2015 (ASEAN, 2013a). ACFTA is 
generally believed to have positive effects on the involved parties, such as reducing the 
vulnerability of ASEAN and China towards their historically largest export markets, the US 
and EU (Estrada et al., 2012), increased exports through reduced tariffs and the possibility for 
ASEAN and China to act as one voice in world trade (Tongzon, 2005). Additionally, ACFTA 
is the Asian response to increased regionalism in other parts of the world, e.g. the single 
market of the EU and NAFTA (Cai, 2005). The success of China and its recent rise as “the 
factory of the world” is a major threat to ASEAN, which clearly shows through massive FDI 
inflows into China, partially on the expense of ASEAN. However, this is at the same time a 
great opportunity for ASEAN to grow together with China and its huge domestic market 
(Park, 2007).  

Despite all possible benefits for the member countries, there are potential problems with the 
implementation of such a huge agreement. In comparison with both other FTAs in the region 
and the global average, ACFTA stands out as a very thin agreement. This is measured 
through the amount of WTO provisions FTAs cover, such as anti-dumping or countervailing 
measures, but also additional provisions that are not covered by WTO but normally covered 
by trade agreements, e.g. Intellectual property rights, investment protection and liberalization 
(Kleimann, 2013). In this sense, ACFTA is more focused on tariff elimination than on other 
measures.  
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In 2012, one of the more ambitious negotiations was initiated discussing the formation of 
“Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership” (RCEP) to include ASEAN and its existing 
partners in ASEAN+1 FTAs (Australia, China, India, Japan, Korea and New Zealand) under 
the same agreement (Fukunaga & Isono, 2013). In this context, ACFTA is also a stepping 
stone towards further expanding RTAs in the Asia-Pacific region. However, many of the 
agreements in East Asia are overlapping, which creates the so-called “noodle bowl” problem. 
This has become a regional policy issue as the majority of these agreements are 
uncoordinated and the commitments in them are not necessarily binding. This can be both 
beneficial and confusing to traders as they are in some cases able to choose the agreement that 
is most beneficial to them, but comparing or even finding information is problematic (Lee & 
Okabe, 2011, Medalla, 2011, Findlay, 2011). Within the “noodle bowl” of FTAs, there are 
different ROO, applicable tariffs and margins of preference. This needs to be taken into 
account and the tariff benefits have to be compared to the administrative rules and ROO that 
one has to comply with (Medalla, 2011). From 2012, the ASEAN countries are using a self-
certification system for exports and imports called the ASEAN Single Window. The 
agreement to use this system was signed in 2004 as a means to allow for free circulation of 
goods within ASEAN and further establish the region as a single market and production base 
(JASTPRO, 2012). The self-certification system is used to cope with the FTA coordination 
issues and administration costs to some extent, but application of the rules remains a problem 
(Medalla, 2011).  

While this makes trade more complicated, ACFTA could remedy the situation. If the 
ambitious goal of removing all tariffs is realized then many of the older FTAs may become 
obsolete. The fact that many of the countries involved already have FTAs in place amongst 
each other adds further complexity since there is a risk that they are not enthusiastic enough 
to push through ACFTA if they are already able to trade freely. There are however exceptions 
to the tariff reductions. The countries involved in the ACFTA are allowed to protect a number 
of products and components of strategic importance. These products are placed on the 
sensitive track or the highly sensitive track. Table 2 illustrates the maximum number of tariff 
lines that each country under the ACFTA can still protect with a tariff. The majority of these 
tariffs will be phased out by 2018 while some key tariff lines for each country may still retain 
a tariff as high as 50% by 2015 and 2018 respectively. After ACFTA was signed in 2002, the 
members spent two more years discussing these exceptions to the agreement and they have 
had time from 2004 up until the dates stated in table 2 to prepare for the reductions (ACFTA, 
2004, ACFTA Annex 2, 2004). 
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Table 2 – Tariff ceiling and reduction schedule under ACFTA 

Tariff schedules ASEAN-6 and China Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar and 
Vietnam 

Tariff ceiling - sensitive 
track 

400 tariff lines at HS six digit level 
and 10% of total import value (2001) 500 tariff lines at HS six digit level 

Tariff ceiling - highly 
sensitive track 

Max 40% of the tariff lines in the 
sensitive track or 100 tariff lines, 
whichever is lower 

Max 40% of the tariff lines in the 
sensitive track or 150 tariff lines, 
whichever is lower 

Tariff reduction schedule – 
sensitive track 

Reduce applied MFN tariff rates to 
20% by January 1, 2012 and further to 
0-5% by January 1, 2018 

Reduce applied MFN tariff rates to 
20% by January 1, 2015 and further to 
0-5% by January 1, 2018 

Tariff reduction schedule – 
highly sensitive track 

Reduce applied MFN tariff rates to no 
more than 50% by January 1, 2015 

Reduce applied MFN tariff rates to no 
more than 50% by January 1, 2018 

Source: ACFTA Annex 2, 2004, Yue, 2006, Urata, 2013 

ACFTA has lowered the average tariff on ASEAN exports to China from 9.8 to 0.1% in 2010. 
The other way around, exports from China to ASEAN, was reduced from 12.8 to 0.6% during 
the same time period. The reduction of tariffs does not only apply to finished goods, but also 
opens up freer flow of intermediate goods which benefits every stage in the supply chain 
(Sheng et al., 2012). This also makes it less costly for firms to establish cross-country value 
chains within the ACFTA area. 

4.1.1 Implications for countries under the ACFTA 

China sees the agreement as a win-win situation for all involved parties and claims that it is 
merely a result of the economic ties between the two regions that has developed over time. 
However, ACFTA is also seen as a strategic tool for China to ensure that it will continue to 
grow (Wang, 2007). The members of ASEAN see the potential of the agreement, mainly 
through increased access to one of the largest consumer markets in the world but also fear 
that China with its vast resources may outcompete ASEAN. This depends to a large extent on 
the similarities between the export composition of China and ASEAN. The ASEAN countries 
that have a similar export structure to China face a larger risk than others (Tongzon, 2005, 
Sheng et al., 2012). Firms with operations in ASEAN may even benefit in the sense that they 
have a complementary export profile to that of China, which means they can collaborate 
through the ACFTA. Nevertheless, the economic integration brought by the ACFTA is a big 
step forward in the integration process between China and ASEAN (Arakiki, 2012). Problems 
exist however, such as ASEAN members fearing that their markets will be flooded with 
cheap goods from China. This was already the case to a lesser extent before ACFTA, and 
scepticism is the strongest in Indonesia with its long history of protectionism (Chandra & 
Lontoh, 2011). Developing countries are of growing importance to China and may soon be 
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the main export destinations for Chinese products (EIU, 2011), meaning that most of ASEAN 
can expect to see more Chinese goods in their markets. 

China has an obvious comparative advantage in the more labour intensive industries, such as 
textiles, footwear and various manufactured goods. ASEAN has an advantage over China in 
e.g. machinery, mineral products, electronics, and base metal and metal products. It is 
however important to note that China is improving in all these categories except metal and 
mineral products (Tongzon, 2005, Liu & Ng, 2010). Many firms choose to locate their 
manufacturing in China due to the size of the domestic market. With tariffs removed to a 
large extent under ACFTA it will be possible to produce in ASEAN without any tariff 
barriers to the Chinese market. The ASEAN Economic Community (AEC) was established in 
2003 with the goal of creating a single market and production base as well as a highly 
competitive, globally integrated region (ASEAN, 2013b, ASEAN, 2013c). If ASEAN can 
continue to integrate under the AEC, there is an opportunity for the region to make use of the 
comparative advantages of its member countries to compete with China for FDI. 

Table 3 shows some of the HS codes relevant to our research, and the liberalization rate 
achieved as of 2011. HS 84 and 85 covers machinery among other things, and as the table 
shows the liberalization rate is over 90%. Whether the remaining tariff lines are on the 
sensitive track or not may greatly impact trade in these commodities in the region.   

Table 3 – HS codes and levels of liberalization under ACFTA 

HS 
codes Commodities 

Level of liberalization achieved by 

China vis-à-vis 
ASEAN10 

ASEAN6 vis-à-vis 
China (*) 

72 Iron and steel 100% 82.70% 
73 Articles of iron and steel 100% 90.90% 
74 Copper and articles thereof 100% 98.40% 
75 Nickel and articles thereof 100% 100% 
76 Aluminum and articles thereof 100% 100% 
78 Lead and articles thereof 100% 100% 
79 Zinc and articles thereof 100% 100% 
80 Tin and articles thereof 100% 100% 
81 Other base metals; cermets; articles… 100% 100% 
82 Tools, implements, cutlery, spoons… 100% 100% 
83 Miscellaneous articles of base metal 94.7% 100% 
84 Nuclear reactors, boilers, machinery… 99.5% 94.8% 
85 Electrical machinery & equipment &… 95.6% 91.8% 

Source: Kuno, 2011 
Note: (*) ASEAN6 includes Brunei, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Singapore, and Thailand 

The reduction in tariffs will increase trade flows within the ACFTA region. Countries with a 
higher proportion of component trade will benefit even more from the agreement, and 
research shows that Singapore, Thailand and The Philippines are likely to experience the 
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largest trade increase. The effects of ACFTA are not limited to Asia however as increased 
intraregional trade will also increase trade of both ASEAN and China with the rest of the 
world (Sheng et al., 2012). 

4.1.2 Tariff reduction schedules under ACFTA 

As already described in table 2, the countries under ACFTA are allowed to keep certain tariff 
lines to protect products of strategic importance. The goal for ACFTA is to reduce the tariff 
of every other product to zero. Looking at the light CE industry, we have identified the HS 
codes we find relevant for this study and these fall under the categories 76 (aluminum and 
parts thereof), 81 (other base metals and parts thereof), 84 (machinery) and 85 (electrical 
machinery) (WTO, 2013b). However, as China does not apply any tariff under ACFTA for 
the products that fall under category 8508 1 (China Customs, 2013), it is very likely that 
ASEAN does not apply a tariff on this category either. 

In order to make use of the preferential tariffs under the ACFTA, products or components are 
required to have regional value content (RVC) of at least 40%. Cumulation of inputs is also 
allowed under the ACFTA, provided that the inputs from all parties combined have at least 
40% RVC (ACFTA Annex 3, 2004, Medalla, 2011). In cases where the value of a product is 
added partially within the ACFTA area and partially from another region, e.g. Europe, there 
is another rule importers have to comply with in order to make use of the preferential tariffs. 
“If the total value of the materials, part or produce originating from outside of the territory of 
a Party (i.e. non-ACFTA) does not exceed 60% of the FOB value of the product so produced 
or obtained provided that the final process of the manufacture is performed within the 
territory of the Party” (ACFTA Annex 3, Rule 4:2 §1). Thus in addition to a minimum of 
40% RVC, the agreement also requires that final assembly takes place within the ACFTA 
region in order for preferential tariffs to apply. According to Medalla (2011), the ROO under 
ACFTA is considered more restrictive than that of the other ASEAN+1 FTAs. 

Table 3 describes the general level of liberalization of these HS codes, but a more detailed 
look at the HS codes and applied tariffs is essential to understand how ACFTA may impact 
the CE industry. Accordingly, appendix 4 shows the relevant categories on a HS-6 digit level 
for the countries this study focuses on. These tariff lines were identified mainly by the authors 
of this paper based on previous knowledge of the light CE industry and its products. 
Additionally, Husqvarna Construction Products named some of their most important products 

                                                        
1  HS 8508, electromechanical tools for working in hand, e.g. drills, saws or grinders, is not included in the tariff 
reduction schedules for any of the countries under ACFTA (ASEAN, 2013d). 
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that were incorporated with our findings. Appendix 4 shows tariffs applied within the 
ACFTA region before and after 2010, which is when the agreement came into effect. 
Important to note however is that the years displayed differ for some countries, but in all 
cases shows one tariff applied before ACFTA was implemented and one after. Vietnam is the 
exception in this case, as it, together with Cambodia, Laos and Myanmar, is not bound by 
ACFTA until 2015. Vietnam is also the only country in this study that still applied tariffs 
within the ACFTA region in 2011. Machines for removing metal, aluminum castings and 
electrical motors were subject to a 10% tariff into Vietnam, while a 3% tariff was applied to 
ball bearings. Pre-ACFTA, China applied tariffs up to 24.5% towards ASEAN for the 
products included in this study, while the ASEAN countries had already eliminated or 
reduced the majority of tariffs between each other as a result of the ASEAN Free Trade Area 
(AFTA). Aluminum castings and electrical motors had the highest tariff (up to 20%) between 
ASEAN countries before ACFTA came into effect. 

For comparison, appendix 5 shows the tariffs applied for the same HS codes for products and 
components that are imported from outside the ACFTA region. As all the countries included 
in this study are WTO members, only most favored nation (MFN) tariffs are relevant. Data 
for the latest year available is shown in this table, but the years vary slightly depending on 
country. Interesting to note in this table is that Singapore is completely open for imports of all 
relevant tariff lines, with Malaysia, Thailand and Vietnam not far behind, applying tariffs 
lower than 5% for most of the HS codes displayed. Malaysia, Thailand and Vietnam have in 
common that they all apply tariffs of up to 20% on aluminum castings and electrical motors. 
Malaysia also applies a tariff of 20% on various drilling and boring equipment. China applies 
tariffs of over 9% on most of the relevant products and components, ranging up to 15% on 
e.g. drilling machines and surface grinding machines. Indonesia also applies tariffs on the 
majority of relevant products and components, but the tariffs only exceed 5% for electrical 
motors and aluminum castings.  

4.1.3 Non-tariff barriers within the ACFTA region 

Related to the planned tariff reductions above, there are still a number of NTBs present in the 
ACFTA area, such as lack of transparency in the import systems of member states, 
inconsistent trade policies within the region and problems with conformity among both 
customs and local authorities. These issues are present in all member states to some extent 
(Mikic, 2010). Different ROO, tariffs and administrative procedures also exist due to the 
“noodle bowl” of FTAs within the region (Medalla, 2011).   
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Non-tariff barriers have been a more prevalent issue in ASEAN after the economic crisis of 
2009. Because these measures are hard to compare and define, their impact is more 
unpredictable than tariffs. The formation of the AEC aims to completely remove non-tariff 
barriers in ASEAN (Mikic, 2010); and ACFTA has a similar goal: “The Parties shall identify 
non-tariff barriers (other than quantitative restrictions) for elimination as soon as possible 
after the entry into force of this Agreement. The time frame for elimination of these non-tariff 
barriers shall be mutually agreed upon by all Parties” (ACFTA, 2004, art 8 §2). However, 
barriers such as arbitrary implementation of regulations and inconsistent administration still 
persist in ASEAN. If these barriers remain, the elimination of tariffs may be a worthless effort 
(Ando & Obashi, 2010), as trade could potentially remain as restricted as it was with the 
tariffs still in place.   

4.1.4 Trade within the ACFTA region – a focus on machinery and transport equipment 

Before the ACFTA came into effect on January 1st 2010, China was already one of the major 
trading partners of ASEAN. Due to its enormous manufacturing capabilities, China relies to a 
large extent on ASEAN for crude and chemical materials such as metalliferous ores and 
plastics (see appendix 7). China however has successfully increased its role as one of the 
most important suppliers of manufactured goods to ASEAN. Together with better access to 
each other's domestic markets under the ACFTA, this trade relation creates opportunities for 
both regions to enhance bilateral trade in intermediate and complementary goods. 

Figures from table 4 show tremendous escalations of exports from China to major 
destinations in the world. Compared to 2002, China's total export to the world increased 
almost sixfold reaching around US$ 1.9 trillion in 2011. Exports to ASEAN grew even faster, 
increasing more than seven times within the ten-year period. In 2011, exports to ASEAN 
accounting for approximately 43% and 9% of China's exports to East Asia and the world 
respectively implies that this region is an increasingly important trading partner of China. 
Looking at ASEAN, exports to China grew from 5% of the total export in 2002 to 11% in 
2011, increasing more than six times in absolute value. This suggests that ASEAN members 
are expanding more rapidly in the Chinese market relative to e.g. in the EU and the US. 
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Table 4 – China's and ASEAN's trade flows to major destinations, 2002 & 2011, in US$ billion 

Trade flows SITC 7 All products 
2002 2011 % Change 2002 2011 % Change 

China to the world 127.0 902.6 611% 325.6 1,898.0 483% 
China to EU 22.7 173.9 666% 53.0 356.2 573% 
China to the US 28.7 161.9 465% 70.1 325.0 364% 
China to Eastern Asia 34.9 230.5 561% 82.1 394.3 380% 
China to ASEAN 11.5 73.5 538% 23.6 170.1 621% 
ASEAN to the world 203.0 415.8 105% 405.2 1,245.0 207% 
ASEAN to EU 32.2 46.2 43% 58.5 133.4 128% 
ASEAN to the US 42.9 39.4 -8% 72.7 107.4 48% 
ASEAN to Eastern Asia 40.8 125.8 208% 79.9 316.7 297% 
ASEAN to China 8.7 47.8 451% 21.9 142.8 553% 

Note: Reporting countries are China and ASEAN                           Source: UNCTADstat, 2013 

In regard to the machinery and transport equipment sector (SITC 7), China's total export has 
increased more than seven times between 2002 and 2011. The greatest surge can be seen in 
China's exports of machinery and transport equipment to the EU market, which increased 
almost eight times in ten years. Exports of SITC-7 products from China to ASEAN soared 
more than six times since 2002 with a value of US$ 73.5 billion recorded in 2011. Interesting 
to note is that while in 2002, ASEAN exported roughly twice the value to the world than what 
China did, the situation is the opposite in 2011. This shows that the Asian giant economy is 
expanding more rapidly and successfully than ASEAN in this sector. 

In addition, while SITC 7 accounted for almost half of the total export value from China to 
ASEAN in 2002, its share dropped to 43% in 2011. The same situation can be seen in exports 
of SITC-7 products from ASEAN to China with around 40% and 34% in 2002 and 2011 
respectively.  Although the share of machinery and transport equipment in ASEAN's and 
China's total exports to each other grew rapidly between 1980 and 2005 (Sheng et al., 2012), 
we find a sign of slowing down in the recent years. Such a small decline does not have a 
concrete reason; however, one might argue that this sector, especially production of high-tech 
machines and electronic devices, is where China and the more developed economies of 
ASEAN such as Thailand and Malaysia are competing head-on for the domestic, regional and 
global markets. 

Figures 2 and 3 show China's trade in machinery and transport equipment with select ASEAN 
partners in 2002 and 2011. China recorded a trade deficit of approximately US$ 15 billion in 
this sector in 2011. Up to now, ASEAN's trade with China has been dominated by Singapore, 
Malaysia, Thailand and Indonesia with Vietnam gradually catching up. These five countries 
together accounted for 89.5% of China's total exports of machinery and transport equipment 
to ASEAN in 2011, a slight decrease from 90.3% in 2002 (see figure 2 on page 23). Exports 
to the rest of ASEAN including Brunei, Cambodia, Laos and the Philippines also expanded 
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relatively well during this period. Among ASEAN members, China's exports to Indonesia and 
Vietnam have increased remarkably in both absolute and relative terms compared to ten years 
ago. Although exports to Malaysia also escalate, this country is no longer the second largest 
market of China in this region. Instead, Malaysia is growing to become a more important 
supplier of China in terms of machinery and transport equipment. Singapore remains as the 
largest export market of China in South East Asia however its share has declined slightly 
compared to 2002. Exports to Thailand have grown larger in value however the proportion 
remains about the same. 

Figure 2 – China's exports of machinery and transport equipment to ASEAN, 2002 & 2011, in % 

 

Note: China is the reporting country          Source: UNCTADstat, 2013 

Regarding China's imports of machinery and transport equipment from ASEAN, Malaysia is 
the largest supplier from Southeast Asia with an import value of US$ 39 billion in 2011, 
compared to roughly US$ 6 billion in 2002. China's import value from Thailand is about half 
of that from Malaysia in 2011. Nonetheless, Thailand has surpassed Singapore and become 
the second most important supplier of machinery and transport equipment to China. The role 
of Singapore as an exporter has declined significantly from about 24% to only 14% between 
2002 and 2011 (see figure 3 on page 24). This is likely a result of more direct imports from 
Malaysia and Thailand to China rather than passing through Singapore. In a different stage of 
economic development, Vietnam and Indonesia remain as importers rather than exporters of 
machinery and transport equipment. However, Vietnam's share in China's total import of 
SITC-7 products from ASEAN has improved from nearly nothing to about 4% while 
Indonesia's share has declined from 5% to only 2.6% over the decade. 
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Figure 3 – China's imports of machinery and transport equipment from ASEAN, 2002 & 2011, in % 

 

Note: China is the reporting country                                          Source: UNCTADstat, 2013 

4.1.5 Trade in intermediate goods 

While the power of RTAs in facilitating intraregional trade is still debatable, there is evidence 
of tighter overall intraregional production networks as well as trade cooperation as a result of 
trade and investment linkages with China. China is considered a hub for imports of 
intermediate products from the region and a source of exports of final products to the rest of 
the world (ESCAP, 2011a). 

The analysis of Sheng et al. (2012) confirms the fact that bilateral trade between ASEAN and 
China has shifted from primary goods to manufacturing goods especially in the most recent 
years. In comparison with other parts of the world, trade in parts and components has 
contributed considerably to the total trade growth between these two regions. Ten years ago, a 
study of Ando & Kimura (2003) already found very high shares of parts and components in 
machinery trade in this region. This type of trade offers participating countries more trade 
opportunities and can lead to future specialization within the regional supply chain. However, 
this also makes these countries depend on one another more than in other regions. 

In the production of industrial machinery, metals (especially steel, aluminium and copper) 
and plastic materials are always in demand and are therefore very crucial.  ACFTA, when 
opening more markets for participating countries, also offers more suppliers of material and 
components. Figures in appendices 7 and 8 show how trade in these products has boomed 
between 2002 and 2011. ASEAN-China bilateral trade in these products recovered quickly 
and impressively after the 2008-2009 crisis. Changes in trade flows also indicate the degree 
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of dependence of the two regions on each other and how trade liberalization under ACFTA 
has partially helped them to secure regional supplies. 

In terms of metalliferous ores (SITC 28), China relies heavily on ASEAN given that its' 
imports from ASEAN have grown extensively. Under ACFTA, trade in plastic and plastic 
products (SITC 57 and 58) has been fully liberalized. In consequence, bilateral trade in such 
products has increased rapidly regardless of primary forms or finished products like tubes and 
pipes. In the sector of iron and steel components (SITC 67), ASEAN members are heavily 
dependent on China for supply of flat-rolled products. ASEAN's imports of these have grown 
tremendously. According to figures in appendices 7 and 8, China recorded trade deficits in 
SITC 28, 57 and 58 groups however it gained trade surpluses in SITC 67, 68 (non-ferrous 
metals) and 69 (manufactures of metals). Once again, this indicates the vital role of China and 
ASEAN to each other as intermediate-good suppliers. 

4.1.6 ASEAN – China trade in selected HS-4digit construction equipment groups 

When it comes down to more specific trade data, the HS is more detailed than SITC. 
Accordingly, data in this section is presented under HS-4digit codes (for the corresponding 
codes between these two systems, please refer back to table 1 on page 8). 

In general, ASEAN – China bilateral trade has improved significantly in some products and 
to a lesser extent in the others indicating different levels of regional integration across product 
groups. Given China's role as a global supplier rather than a regional supplier, trade with 
developed countries such as Japan, South Korea, the US, and European countries led by 
Germany and Italy is significantly more important to China than trade with ASEAN 
countries. However, robust ASEAN – China bilateral trade flows have been recorded in many 
CE or CE-related products. In contrast to the total trade in machinery and transport 
equipment, China enjoys increasing trade surpluses in most of the light CE categories (see 
appendix 9).  

Despite the fact that ASEAN-China bilateral trade in CE and CE-related products has 
increased substantially since 2002, the role of ASEAN in China's imports remains 
insignificant. Appendix 10 shows that the ASEAN countries in this study have a very low 
share in China's total trade. In very few cases, a collective share of all five countries surpasses 
5% of China's imports in CE and CE-related products. Nevertheless, figures prove the fact 
that ASEAN members are trading more with China than they trade among themselves (see 
appendices 11 and 12). In fact, trade with China has much greater impact on ASEAN 
economies than the other way around. These countries are dependent on China for many 
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types of products. For example, in 2011, imports of HS-8508 products (hand tools 
incorporating electric motors) from China accounted for 83% of Indonesia's total import from 
the world, figures for Singapore, Malaysia, and Thailand are 42%, 70% and 74% 
respectively. A similar situation can be seen in the HS-8412 group (magnesium articles) 
where China supplied 84%, 91% and 91% of the total import of that of Indonesia, Malaysia 
and Thailand (see appendix 13). A relative high degree of dependence on China is also shown 
in HS 8464 (machine tools for working with stone, ceramics and concrete), 8467 (tools for 
working in the hand with self-contained electric or non-electric motor), 8501 (electronic 
motors and generators) and 8534 (apparatus for electrical circuits).  

On the other hand, increasing trade flows within ASEAN also indicates stronger trade 
relations among ASEAN countries (see appendix 12). Singapore remains as ASEAN's trade 
hub, especially to Malaysia and Indonesia. The high bilateral trade volume in many product 
categories (e.g. aluminium and magnesium castings, parts for boring machines for 
earth/minerals/ores, ball and roller bearings, and apparatus for electrical circuits) suggests that 
Singapore is still the gateway for Malaysian and Indonesian products to enter the global 
market although to a lesser extent compared to ten years ago. Thailand's trade relation with 
Singapore and Malaysia has also been tightened. Among these ASEAN countries, Indonesia's 
intra-ASEAN trade has the lowest growth rate. On top of that, its imports are actually 
increasing faster than exports which lead to larger trade deficits. An even bleaker picture is 
shown in trade with China. In 2002, Vietnam was the least integrated member within the 
ACFTA region given the fact that its share in the total intra-ACFTA trade was the smallest. 
However, the situation has improved relatively well as trade with Thailand, Singapore and 
especially with China grows significantly. Indonesia on the other hand shows little 
improvement when it comes to regional integration. 

4.2 The construction equipment industry in Asia  

Developing countries are of growing importance to China and may soon be the main export 
destinations for Chinese products. At the same time, Western firms have lost substantial 
market shares in developing countries during the past few years, which further enable 
Chinese firms to grow. This does however also provide China with additional economies of 
scale which might be exactly what the Chinese manufacturers need to turn their focus towards 
developed countries again. While this is happening, foreign firms are focusing more on the 
domestic market in China as an entry point into developing markets (EIU, 2011). Research 
shows that for now, Western firms should mainly worry about competition in their overseas 
markets (EIU, 2011). In the CE industry, global market share of firms from the EU, the US 
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and Japan shrunk from 62% in 2008 to 47% in 2010, while Chinese firms grew from 15% to 
32% during the same period (Kelp & Sieber, 2012), proving that the situation for Western 
firms could change quickly. China is still the largest CE market in the world and will remain 
so in the near future. ACFTA provides an opportunity for foreign firms to produce in ASEAN 
while still maintaining access to the Chinese market without tariff barriers. 

One of the bigger issues for Western firms wanting to establish in a developing market is the 
cost gap between them and Chinese firms, which on average is estimated at 20-35% for all 
industries. Projections state that in order for foreign players to remain competitive, the gap 
needs to come down to 5-10% (Bouffault et al., 2011).  Manufacturing in the country where 
the products are sold will be especially important for Western firms in developing markets, 
e.g. ASEAN, which are likely to be the future markets of the CE industry (Kelp & Sieber, 
2012). The premium segment is smaller in developing countries, and while it will develop 
over time, so will the value brands from developing countries. Can Western firms really 
afford to just stay in the premium segment? 

Other locations in the world are becoming increasingly interesting for manufacturing as labor 
costs continue to rise in the coastal regions of China. Despite this China is still a very 
attractive location both for manufacturing and sales, and the country will remain competitive 
for many years to come. Additionally, many firms are already heavily invested in China and it 
is unlikely for them to relocate due to sunk costs. It is crucial for these firms to protect the 
investments they have already made (AlixPartners, 2011). Foreign firms producing in China 
can only compete if they lower costs while simultaneously focusing on their competitive edge 
over Chinese firms, e.g. technology and aftermarket services. Rearranging their organizations 
to better fit developing markets is also becoming increasingly important (Bouffault et al., 
2011). Another key issue is the supply chain. On the one hand, China has an established CE 
industry, and several Western firms have also been present for many years. The situation is 
not the same in ASEAN, and thus choosing to expand manufacturing there could be a huge 
challenge in terms of logistics and availability of suppliers. On the other hand, trade 
facilitation under ACFTA might encourage MNEs and their suppliers to source outside of 
China. This would expand industrial linkages from China into ASEAN.  

In 2010, China was responsible for around 20% of global production in the construction 
machinery industry. Many industrial sectors in China started with foreign help, but CE was a 
domestic initiative. The heavy equipment sector is of strategic importance to the Chinese 
government, which means that domestic firms are assisted through standard settings, 
limitations on foreign ownership, financing, consolidation of the industry and laws regulating 
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the required share of domestic content in products (EIU, 2011). These advantages were 
established before China joined the WTO, and has been phased out to some extent since the 
accession in 2001 (Shafaeddin, 2002). Traditionally Chinese firms have an advantage in 
lower labor costs and large-scale production. While this is still true, China is rapidly moving 
up the value chain, which means increased labor costs and higher technology levels. This 
development is a source of growth for the CE industry through e.g. infrastructure projects 
where CE is crucial. With the Chinese CE market now being the largest in the world, Western 
firms face a tough future as the Chinese firms have an obvious advantage in their own home 
market. Accordingly, there is also a domestic supply chain in place, which is a big advantage 
for China over ASEAN for manufacturing purposes (EIU, 2011). The Chinese market is huge 
and accounts for up to 50% of global demand in heavy equipment industries (Bouffault et al., 
2011). The outlook for the global CE market is positive, but how much it will expand is 
dependent on China (Kelp & Sieber, 2012). Thus, ASEAN cannot compete with China in 
terms of market size, but countries such as Indonesia, Vietnam or Thailand may still be key 
markets in the future.  

Since Chinese firms have already made their move to many developing markets and are 
focusing their exports there, Western firms risk falling behind in these markets if they do not 
act promptly. The largest ones are India, Indonesia, Vietnam and the Philippines, but also 
some countries in Africa and South America. These markets have in common that CE 
manufacturing is either very limited or nonexistent, and demand is mainly in the lower price 
segment, which fits China perfectly. This often acts as an entry barrier for Western firms who 
operate mainly in the premium segment, which is not supported to a large degree in these 
markets (Kelp & Sieber, 2012). When Chinese firms are established on these markets they 
develop the necessary capabilities to go global, and then move on to developed markets with 
more advanced products. Even at this stage Chinese manufacturers are cheaper than Western 
ones due to having a much larger share of their production in low-cost countries. To hold on 
to their traditional markets, Western firms must find a way to counter their Chinese 
competitors in the developing markets, before the Chinese firms get a foothold in the 
developed CE markets (Zablit & Chui, 2013).  While price is often the most important factor 
in developing markets, quality, availability of spare parts, customization and product range 
are also of growing importance (RolandBerger, 2011). Western firms often have the 
advantage in availability of spare parts and customization, and for customers looking for top-
notch products these firms also have the best quality and product range. The problem then for 
firms in the premium segment is that in developing markets customers are often not willing to 
pay a very high price for a premium product; they want more value for their money.  Chinese 
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firms have a better solution for this, and research states that cost innovation, a constant strive 
to find a good balance between functions, quality and price is the real edge of these firms 
(Zablit & Chui, 2013), as opposed to the more common view that “they are just cheap”.  

4.2.1 Manufacturing locations in Asia 

ASEAN has not been able to compete with China for FDI since the Asian economic crisis of 
1998. Efficient integration of the ASEAN area through e.g. ACFTA and other regional 
policies could once again make ASEAN a strong competitor to China in terms of FDI 
(Thangavelu & Lim, 2011). When investing in manufacturing, MNEs look at criteria such as 
availability of suppliers, tax exemptions or other financial benefits, logistics, salaries and 
availability of skilled labour. Still, Vietnam and Indonesia have adopted fairly liberal FDI 
policies to attract MNEs and their activities, while Thailand and Malaysia are more 
restrictive. However, the latter countries are better locations in terms of human resources, 
infrastructure, policy implementation and corruption (ibid). 

Table 5 below shows the level of FDI restrictiveness for five of the countries in this study in 
some of the relevant sectors. Singapore was not included in the index. The index is based on, 
among others, factors such as restrictions on foreign ownership and market access, foreign 
equity restriction, whether incentives are granted to foreign firms or not, screening and 
approval procedures and performance requirements.  

Table 5 – FDI restrictiveness for five countries (scored 0-1) 
Sectors China Malaysia Thailand Vietnam Indonesia 
Construction Services 0.605 0.515 0.525 0.690 0.635 
Transport Services 0.215 0.0265 0.190 0.225 0.134 
Manufacturing 0.527 0.618 0.637 0.588 0.527 

Note: A score of 1 means that the sector is 100% liberalized             Source: Thangavelu & Lim, 2011 

The inland provinces in China accounted for roughly 54% of China’s output of construction, 
mining and metallurgical equipment in 2008, with Hunan and Henan as the two main regions. 
These provinces are thus very likely to benefit from the recent increase of exports in these 
segments (EIU, 2011). Inland China has another advantage. While minimum wages in China 
were raised by an average of 20% during 2011, this is mainly focused on the urban areas 
along the east coast. Research states that for MNE’s who have 30-100% of their 
manufacturing in China, a minimum wage increase of 30% will reduce the margin of these 
firms by 1-5% (Wright et al., 2011).  In the CE industry however, components and raw 
materials generally make up a larger share of total costs than wages. Either way, China’s 
wages are still more competitive than developed countries, and firms looking for alternatives 
may consider Thailand, Indonesia, Malaysia or Vietnam for sourcing operations. Inland 
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China is also comparable to these countries – Lower costs, but also possible problems with 
infrastructure, suppliers and availability of labor (ibid). 

Some provinces in Western China want to establish more bonded zones, covering 
manufacturing, logistics, R&D and sales to attract more MNEs. Bonded zones covered 45% 
of cross-border trade in China in 2012. The idea is to establish investment clusters to help 
integrate supply chains and increase the local sourcing content. There is also significant 
expansions in infrastructure planned, e.g. airports and railways not only to coastal China but 
all the way to Europe (PWC, 2012). The expansion of infrastructure is also a sales 
opportunity for CE firms, as their machines are needed for such projects.   

4.2.2 The middle market segment 

The middle market segment is exactly what the name states; the segment in between premium 
and low quality. This is a growing segment with a large demand for products that are “good 
enough” and provide value for the money spent. For MNEs to enter this segment in 
developing markets, they need to rethink their strategies when it comes to product quality and 
service levels (Bouffault et al., 2011). As previously mentioned, Chinese firms are already 
making their moves on this segment, and with rising wages – mainly in the highly 
industrialized coastal areas – China is moving up the value chain and will be able to provide 
products that fit this segment perfectly. The construction machinery sectors are one of the 
“hot zones” in Asia where Chinese manufacturers are expected to take the lead during 2012. 
The “hot zone” refers to markets traditionally dominated by OECD countries where Chinese 
firms have made a significant impact during the last three years. When assisted by heavy 
investment and economies of scale, China is often able to make a significant global impact 
within the sector it focuses on (EIU, 2011).  

As Chinese firms continue to expand into the “hot zone”, they will move closer to the 
premium segment where Western firms traditionally operate. Now this does not mean that 
Chinese firms will or even want to compete in the premium segment, but they are very likely 
to move up into the mid-market with value brands that are “good” enough and still reasonably 
cheap. As previously mentioned, Western firms are suggested to counter this at an early stage, 
and the way to do that for a firm in the premium segment would be to make a move on the 
mid-market as well, but from another angle. Firms moving up from the lower end segments 
are building their brand, so for firms that are moving down from the premium segment a 
secondary brand may be a good idea to not devaluate the reputation of their brand. In 
developing countries, the premium segment is growing as wages rise and the country 
becomes richer, which means that Western firms need to protect “their” segment while at the 
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same time competing in the mid-market.  For the purpose of this study, it is important to note 
that while Chinese firms have made a significant impact in heavy CE, these firms have not 
yet penetrated the light CE segment to a large degree.  

4.3 Regional connectivity 

Geographical barriers are no longer an impediment to trade within the ACFTA region owing 
to efficient air and sea links (Estrada et al., 2012). As long as China and ASEAN members 
wish to improve intraregional trade and investment, seamless cross-border physical 
connectivity (e.g. multimodal transport networks connected through dry ports) is an ambition 
of the entire region. ESCAP (2012) recommends removing non-physical barriers to transport 
and improving intermodal connectivity as guidelines to enhance the efficiency of transport 
services and thereby regional connections. 

In terms of maritime transport, the main mode of freight transportation in Asia, China owns 
many of the world's busiest container ports including Shanghai, Shenzhen, Ningbo, 
Guangzhou and Qingdao (ESCAP, 2012). This creates a need to develop other means of 
transport to reduce congestion at the major hubs in the future. Southeast Asian countries are 
led by Singapore's world-class port and logistics system. Malaysian ports however have the 
highest sustained growth of container trade while Vietnam has been growing rapidly in the 
last ten years (ESCAP, 2011b). Indonesia has doubled its container trade volume since 2000 
and Thailand is impressive with a premier container port, Laem Chabang, with high 
productivity terminals and deep-water berths (ibid). In 2012, UNCTAD liner shipping 
connectivity index rates China number one followed by (in ASEAN) Singapore, Malaysia, 
Vietnam, Thailand and Indonesia (see table 6). China, Malaysia and Vietnam have improved 
substantially since 2004. This indicates that significant declines of shipping cost have helped 
boosting these countries' competitiveness and increasing container traffic (ESCAP, 2012). As 
trade between China and ASEAN is expanding, intraregional shipping is expected to become 
more intensified. 

Table 6 – UNCTAD liner shipping connectivity index and world rankings in 2012 

Countries 
Index points Average annual 

change 2004-2012 
Rank 
2004 

Rank 
2012 2004 2011 2012 

China 100.00 152.06 156.19 7.02 1 1 
Indonesia 25.88 25.91 26.28 0.05 27 48 
Malaysia 62.83 90.96 99.69 4.61 3 6 
Singapore 81.87 105.02 113.16 3.91 4 3 
Thailand 31.01 36.70 37.66 2.33 39 37 
Vietnam 12.86 49.71 48.71 4.48 55 22 

Source: UNCTAD, 2012 
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Land transport on the other hand is underdeveloped in this region. Governments are trying to 
develop roads and railways and in some cases inland waterways to not only connect the 
regions within a country but also to its neighbours (ESCAP, 2012). The Master Plan on 
ASEAN Connectivity and the Singapore-Kunming Rail Link Project draw many interests and 
hopes for better connection between China and Southeast Asia. Currently, China has the most 
extensive rail network in the ACFTA region with the highest absolute total growth in railway 
freight tonnage while ASEAN members are falling behind (ESCAP, 2011b). Being the 
region's trade locomotive and the factory of the world, more than any country, China has the 
greatest desire to develop intermodal facilities for strategic locations across the country. 
Accordingly, Chinese Railway is trying to connect inland regions with European destinations 
by new land bridge services. For example, the Antwerp-Chongqing Rail Freight service now 
takes 20-25 days, which is faster than 36 days of maritime transportation from east China's 
ports to west Europe (ibid). This shows the ambition behind the 'Go West' policy in attracting 
more FDI to the inland regions. Although the sizes of the infrastructure projects are not as 
large as in China, ASEAN members are trying to improve their land transport infrastructure. 
Several projects are currently in progress, and additional ones are in the planning stage (ibid). 

In terms of efficiency, only the Malaysian railway system can compete with Chinas' while 
Thailand and Vietnam are among the countries with the lowest capacity. This is not surprising 
when Southeast Asia, by relying heavily on maritime transport, has the longest route-
kilometres of missing links on the Tran-Asian Railway network (ESCAP, 2011b). Looking at 
what the Chinese government has done to improve land transport linkages, ASEAN members 
have to do more to keep up with the giant neighbour. In order to support regional trade and 
production network, cross-national infrastructure projects require cooperation among 
countries to be upgraded to a higher level. 
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5. HUSQVARNA'S CHOICE OF 
MANUFACTURING LOCATIONS WITH 
RELEVANCE TO THE ACFTA:  
EMPIRICAL FINDINGS 
This section begins with an introduction of Husqvarna Construction Products. Empirical 
findings are then presented according to the factors identified in the conceptual framework 
(see figure 1 on page 13). A number of new pillars have been added as they were referred to 
during the interviews and deemed relevant to this study. In addition to Husqvarna, interviews 
were also held with Volvo CE, Volvo Trucks and Tomra. Since the respondents all have years 
of experience in different markets in Asia, the information given by them is not limited to the 
country they are currently working in. 

5.1 An introduction of Husqvarna Construction Products 

Husqvarna Construction Products (HCP) is a part of Husqvarna Group, one of the world 
leaders in forest and garden equipment e.g. chain saws, robotic mowers, garden tractors, 
trimmers and consumer watering products. The history of the group can be traced back to 
1689 when the first Husqvarna plant was established as a weapons foundry in Sweden. Before 
entering the business area of forest and garden equipment in the 1950s, Husqvarna Group had 
produced a variety of different products including sewing machines, bicycles, motorcycles 
and kitchen equipment. Providing innovative, high quality and user-friendly products has 
been the company's mission throughout the history. 

In comparison with forest and garden equipment, construction equipment is a newer and 
smaller segment. In 2012, HCP's net sales grew 4% year-on-year and contributed around SEK 
3 billion or 10% of Husqvarna Group's total net sales (Husqvarna, 2013). HCP itself employs 
about 2000 people, has a sales network that covers more than 70 nations and owns 9 factories 
in five countries (Belgium, Portugal, Sweden, the US and China). After the 2008-2009 
economic crisis, Husqvarna employed measures to revive its organisation by downsizing 
capacity and costs. This resulted in closures of small production facilities and moving 
production to larger factories. In Asia, HCP's largest manufacturing plant and warehouse are 
located in Xiamen, China. 

Husqvarna's construction product portfolio consists of power cutters, saws (floor, tile, 
masonry, wall and wire), drilling equipment, floor grinding machines, demolition robots, and 
all types of diamond tools for the construction, mining, and stone industries. Products are sold 
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under two global brands – Husqvarna and Diamant Boart. Husqvarna's machines are used 
mainly for refurbishment, construction of commercial property and infrastructure projects. 
The majority of customers are rental companies and specialized dealers however HCP is 
trying to improve direct sales to contractors. 

The major markets of HCP are in Europe and North America. Together these two markets 
contribute 80% of HCP's total net sales in 2012. There is a high expectation for growth in 
emerging markets. However, the latest annual report shows a mixed result with a strong 
demand in Brazil but a falling demand in China. Sales in the Chinese market remains 
insignificant compared to that in HCP's traditional markets of Europe and Americas. The two 
main competitors of HCP are Hilti and Stihl, from Germany. These two companies have a 
broad product range like HCP, while the majority of other companies in the light CE industry 
focus on one or a few applications, e.g. wall sawing or demolition robots.  

5.2 Trade-related factors 

5.2.1 Tariff reduction 

Benefits derived from tariff reduction under ACFTA raises interest among the respondents. 
However, since the market in ASEAN is still developing ''from crawling to up going'' and 
sales remain low compared to China and other Asian markets, HCP does not have an actual 
plan on how to utilise this to reduce costs. Distributors on the other hand are more aware of 
the tariff reduction. Distributor E (in Malaysia) now buys blades (under HS 82 group) directly 
from China since they are fully liberalized under ACFTA (no tariffs). He also expects other 
types of products to become cheaper when produced in China as long as the 40% RVC under 
ACFTA is met. He argues further that the sensitive lists of the ACFTA members will not be 
an issue for HCP, as the light CE industry is not subject to protection in the region. For 
example, engines for CE are classified separately from engines for vehicles (which are 
protected), and therefore face lower or no tariffs. Distributor E mentions that engines, pumps 
and generators have become cheaper owing to lower tariffs under ACFTA. 

5.2.2 Logistics issues 

Mr. A (in China) thinks there is no real issue transporting products from coastal regions to 
inland regions of China. Yet he agrees there is a need for more infrastructure improvement in 
the inland regions. 
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In general, Singapore is still a regional trade hub for Asia. For one of the companies 
interviewed, shipments from Europe to China used to go via Singapore as well, but now 
volume is large enough to ship directly to China. As sales grow in other countries, it is 
reasonable to ship directly from the manufacturing country to the consuming country rather 
than through Singapore. Mr. D (in Singapore) sees a decreasing flow of parts and components 
to Singapore although sales still grow in other markets. 

Husqvarna has acquired many companies, which creates certain logistics and integration 
problems. Logistics is not structured and market-focused enough, according to Distributor G 
(in Thailand). He also mentions that a large portion of components are not made in Europe 
but are sent back to Sweden before being distributed to their final destination. This means that 
certain parts go from Asia to Sweden and then back to Asia. Mr. I (in Sweden) explains that 
case by case, shipping back and forth does not make sense, but on a large scale it is currently 
the best solution. Distributor G (in Thailand) thinks HCP should establish warehouses in 
other locations. The Chinese warehouse is too small to serve the whole Asian market. He also 
believes that 'HCP is steps behind in efficient logistics'. Nonetheless, he thinks Xiamen is not 
a bad location for an Asian central warehouse. A substantial amount of parts and components 
stored in the warehouse in Xiamen comes from Sweden. The factory and the warehouse in 
Xiamen are two separate operations. HCP should arrange so that flows of parts from China go 
directly to ASEAN rather than China to Sweden and then back to Asia. 

Additionally, certain products and components are manufactured in China, and then shipped 
to Sweden for final assembly. In some cases the finished product is then shipped back to 
China. Depending on what component was added in Sweden, the product may or may not 
have 40% RVC when it returns. HCP mentioned that products that were finally assembled in 
Sweden are subject to MFN tariffs when they return to China even if they have 40% of the 
value created in China due to no FTA in place between China and Sweden or the EU.  

5.2.3 Non-tariff barriers and rules of origin 

During the interviews, NTBs are referred to as import licensing requirements, documentation 
requirements and product specific requirements that differ between the countries covered by 
this study. Certificate of Origin (CO) form E is required for tariff exemption and reduction 
under ACFTA. In the case of Singapore where re-exports are common, CO form D or back-
to-back certificate is also required. Distributor H (in Vietnam) mentions that the waiting time 
for the import licence is around two weeks in Vietnam, which is a problem as it prolongs 
customers' waiting time. In addition, the rule of origin under ACFTA, which requires 
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minimum 40% RVC, is not considered as a NTB but rather a potential measure to circumvent 
high tariffs. Certain products that are close to 40% RVC may be subject to a high tariff, but if 
enough components can be sourced from within the ACFTA region for the product to reach 
40% RVC, it will be subject to lower or no tariffs at all. 

Distributor E (in Malaysia) believes costs of handling goods and shipping remain high in 
China. The custom clearance process is not an issue although it requires different types of 
documentation. The majority of respondents think 'experience' and 'learning' are important 
when dealing with NTBs. Distributor E also mentions that customs clearance can be quite 
'glitchy' in Malaysia, and thus companies need employees that have knowledge of relevant 
HS codes and tariff rates to be time- and cost-efficient.  

The ASEAN Single Window was discussed with all respondents in relation to customs. This 
system is likely to save both time and money when companies trade within ASEAN. 
However, as long as China is not included in the same system, trading within the ACFTA 
region will still use at least two separate customs systems. Distributor G (in Thailand) 
mentions that bureaucratic custom procedures are used as a way to earn money from 
companies. Connections with authorities are important to overcome such problems. 

5.2.4 Market access 

The respondents agree that ACFTA is a great channel for companies in China to gain access 
to the ASEAN markets and vice versa. Nonetheless, Mr. A (in China) thinks ASEAN is 
relatively open, e.g. tariff barriers and transportation costs to deliver goods to these markets 
were not a major issue even before ACFTA came in effect. These emerging economies have a 
high demand for imported CE goods, and are therefore unlikely to impose high tariffs on 
foreign products. According to Mr. I (in Sweden), the official right to access the Chinese 
market through ACFTA does not guarantee that foreign companies like HCP can sell 
products easily in this market. Many respondents agree that 'guanxi' (network) has an ultimate 
role in doing business in China. 

5.2.5 Trade relations between ACFTA members 

Historically, Singapore has been the trade hub of East Asia, and while this is still true, its role 
has diminished during the last few years. There are increasing direct transactions between 
Chinese operations and distributors in South East Asia because tariffs have been reduced. 
This is not necessarily a result of the ACFTA but rather the growing demand in ASEAN 
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markets. Additionally, China has already had bilateral FTAs with many ASEAN countries for 
several years. In the ACFTA region, HCP only has manufacturing in China, and therefore 
orders are sent to either Sweden or the Asian central warehouse in Xiamen, China. This 
indicates that for HCP, more transactions are made between China and individual ASEAN 
members than within ASEAN, where the company does not have any plant or warehouse.  

Distributor G (in Thailand) does not believe that the ACFTA can be implemented extensively 
because ASEAN members have difficulties to reach consent. This is especially apparent in 
the case of Thailand, as the country is behind Singapore, Malaysia and Vietnam in the 
negotiations for an FTA with the EU. He thinks this may lead to the country applying more 
restrictions to protect its exports rather than further efforts to reduce barriers to trade. 

5.3 Production-related factors 

5.3.1 Supply chain network 

Some of the respondents state that establishing a new factory is not a problem but finding 
competent suppliers and developing a new supply chain network is both time and resource 
consuming. The existing supply chain in China is a huge advantage and it discourages 
companies to move elsewhere. 

The potential of ASEAN countries as alternative manufacturing locations for China is an on-
going discussion. In order to benefit from ACFTA, more manufacturing plants, suppliers 
and/or sourcing operations need to be moved into the region. All HCP representatives state 
that they always consider the best location to produce, but that there is a lot of discussion 
related to what parts of production or other operations that should be moved, where it should 
be moved, and what should be kept ‘at home’.  

According to Distributor G (in Thailand), products made in the factory in Xiamen are quality-
assured and there is no quality difference compared to products from Sweden. Mr. I (in 
Sweden) supports the argument saying the factory in Xiamen has a very impressive 
performance. However, Distributor E (in Malaysia) believes that to safeguard technology, 
HCP needs to diversify their manufacturing locations and should not rely only on China. He 
illustrates using an example; if it is possible to protect a product in Sweden for e.g. twenty 
years, moving this to China may reduce the time by five years. His point is that even if you 
keep everything at home it cannot be protected forever, and by not moving you also give up 
certain advantages, such as cost cuts. Five years ago, most companies wanting to move their 
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production would choose China, but today there are many other factors that need to be taken 
into consideration than just lower costs, says Distributor G (in Thailand). 

Systematically, products are manufactured when HCP receives a new order from customers 
and therefore customers need to wait. Distributor G (in Thailand) thinks HCP cannot optimize 
production in this way, and mentions that there are risks of losing business opportunities since 
customers often do not want to wait. This is a classic clash of interests between distributors 
and headquarters that HCP also struggles with. Distributor G also thinks that the company is 
too careful in building up stocks, and mentions that HCP does not have any immediate stock, 
which further delays deliveries. He mentions that logistics costs need to be minimized and 
direct import/export needs to be implemented. 

Distributor G (in Thailand) points out a problem related to relocation. When companies move 
production from one place to another, costs are likely to rise in the initial phase. Before the 
supplier network in the new location is established, parts and components need to be shipped 
from elsewhere. In addition to this, it may take some time to optimize assembly lines and 
other operations. Distributor G sees this as the main problem with relocation, and mentions 
that in order for this to work, the company will have to take a short-term loss, as customers 
will not be willing to pay a higher price until production is optimized in the new location.  
Because of this, it might take several years until the production costs are actually lower. In 
this case, Distributor G thinks HCP is afraid of the short-term negative impact and therefore 
are not enthusiastic about either expansion or relocation. 

When it comes to relations with suppliers, HCP prefers to work closely with a few suppliers 
highly integrated in the production process. This means that suppliers who can produce 
complete components rather than only separate pieces are valuable to HCP. Self-certified 
suppliers with their own quality control system are reliable and ideal to work with. Xiamen is 
a good location in China since it is possible to receive supplies from both the northern and the 
southern parts of China. Mr. C (in China) also mentions that suppliers are chosen region by 
region to improve contact. This way it is possible for HCP to visit all suppliers in one region 
within one week instead of having to spread the visits out over a longer period of time. He 
also mentions that since the company has already invested in Xiamen, no matter if a better 
option would be revealed in the near future, they ‘have to make it work’. 

At the moment, HCP does not have suppliers in ASEAN and thus it will take time to find 
suppliers should they decide to expand in this region. HCP is not going to move south unless 
suppliers take the initiative, says Mr. I (in Sweden). HCP does not have the resources to 
develop a supplier network in ASEAN on their own. Nonetheless, he agrees that it is likely 
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that Chinese suppliers will move to lower-cost countries given the rising wages in China. The 
possibility to expand to ASEAN largely depends on suppliers' movement. If suppliers expand 
then HCP might take steps towards establishing their own factory in ASEAN (for control 
purposes). Intellectual property rights are a key issue in this regard. HCP will only move to 
ASEAN before their suppliers do if any of the countries in ASEAN can offer a unique 
advantage over China. 

5.3.2 Product adaptation 

According to Mr. A (in China), production fragmentation is not really applicable to the CE 
industry as currently there are very few companies that are making components that fit in 
everyone's machines. HCP however specializes its factories according to products, which is 
illustrated by that e.g. engines are imported while simpler components are sourced locally in 
China. There is no mass production in this business area of HCP. Therefore, it is not rational 
for HCP to produce components in different countries since orders come in small quantities. 
HCP tries to standardize and automate production to the extent possible. 

HCP is a global provider and products are designed to not need modification for specific 
markets as this would not be efficient in terms of production. Modification is instead 
available through the diamond tools, e.g. the blades for power cutters come in a wide variety 
depending on what material it will be used for. HCP is active in a niche segment of the CE 
industry, and thus have fewer competitors than firms in the heavy CE segment.  

5.3.3 Sales and services 

In comparison to Chinese companies, HCP has an advanced aftermarket service network with 
exclusive distributors and dealers across countries. In many cases, products do not function 
because customers use them incorrectly, which is illustrated by Mr. C (in China) who 
mentions that ‘in China, the work is more just cut and cut until it breaks’. These incidents 
might damage HCP's image. Services are therefore even more important in Asia than in 
Europe since European customers already have some knowledge of the products and how 
they should be operated. Staying close to customers and teaching them to use the equipment 
is crucial. 

In addition, Distributor E (in Malaysia) states that HCP does not only sell machines but also 
know-how, and therefore does not compete on price. At the time of sales, customers are asked 
for their purpose of buying the machines, e.g. what material they want to cut. Suitable blades 
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are then recommended to fit the customers' need. As a result of this, staff with knowledge and 
experience is needed. According to Distributor G (in Thailand), Husqvarna has subsidiaries in 
Japan and China but in other countries, products are distributed through distributors that the 
company does not own. This is mainly because of the resources it requires to establish wholly 
owned subsidiaries in all markets. 

5.3.4 Labour and wages 

The CE industry is not heavily dependent on labour. Compared to the costs of raw materials 
and components, labour costs are insignificant e.g. accounting for less than 5% in the case of 
HCP. Mr. A (in China) thinks there is not much to do about the increasing wages in China 
since it is a normal phenomenon when a country becomes more developed. He further 
mentions that it is very likely that labour-intense activities will not choose China anymore, 
but rather countries in ASEAN (e.g. Vietnam) or somewhere else in the world. The 
companies interviewed have traditionally had their manufacturing in Europe, the US, Japan 
and South Korea, so as long as labour costs in China are lower than these locations there is no 
serious problem. Respondents think this will be the case for at least 3-5 more years. 
Becoming more efficient in production and sourcing is a way to tackle rising labour costs. In 
addition, Mr. C (in China) thinks it is good to be present in China because people are willing 
to work overtime when needed, e.g. if there is a time period with a lot of orders. It is further 
mentioned by the distributors that it is difficult to find skilled workers in Thailand while there 
is a job-hopping trend in Vietnam. 

5.3.5 Manufacturing potential 

Many respondents believe that it only makes sense to establish a plant in a new market if 
sales volume is large enough. The ASEAN countries are dispersed, and therefore cannot be 
seen as one single market. Manufacturing in Indonesia and selling in other ASEAN markets 
does not necessarily create more efficiency compared to shipping from existing factories in 
e.g. China. 

People now accept that China can make quality products. Each step of production now has 
quality control, something that is too expensive to do in Europe. It is also argued by Mr. C (in 
China) that this type of control is needed in China to a larger extent. In relation to increasing 
wages Mr. C discusses efficiency in terms of production time, cost reduction in components 
and quality. He argues that even if wages increase, it is possible to compensate for by 
improved efficiency, e.g. cost cuts in other related to production. Quality is the most 
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important aspect, as it is both costly and time consuming if products are returned to the 
factory, due to e.g. faulty components. 

Distributor E (in Malaysia) sees Vietnam as a quite good location for manufacturing but 
language could be a barrier to establishing operations here. He also compares Vietnam to 
Cambodia and China, arguing that Vietnam has potential. However, government policies are 
not investor-friendly enough and should be improved. Labour cost can be more expensive in 
some locations in Southeast Asia compared to China, but due to the size of China, there are 
large differences in wage levels within the country (he compares Shanghai and Chengdu). 

Mr. I (in Sweden) emphasizes that HCP should always assess sourcing possibilities of each 
country in ASEAN e.g. price and performance, to make sure they are not missing out on any 
opportunities. ASEAN could definitely be a sourcing destination and not only a market. Mr. I 
argues that it would definitely be possible to buy parts in ASEAN and assemble products in 
the factory in Xiamen, but mentions that it will take time to find new suppliers in the region. 
Currently, China is still the best place to source parts and components given the already 
established supply chain network. Among ASEAN members, Thailand is considered as the 
best option for sourcing followed by Indonesia and Vietnam at the same rank. Although 
China is getting more expensive, it should not be a problem for the next five years. In 
addition, HCP wants to remove labour from the assembling process as much as possible. 

5.3.6 Market potential 

Mr. C (in China) sees that the market for HCP in China is growing; however, the majority of 
sales are imported products because Chinese customers prefer products from Europe and the 
US. HCP is focused on a niche segment of the CE industry and their products are mainly used 
for refurbishment. This means that HCP products are needed when the initial plans of a 
construction project changes, e.g. when a wall needs to be cut differently than what was 
originally planned, or things such as railways or sewers need to be repaired. In consequence, 
HCP does not do well in markets where construction projects are not under time pressure. Mr. 
C illustrates this through comparing a man with a small angle grinder and a power cutter. The 
power cutter may be ten times more expensive but it is also able to do the work more than ten 
times as fast. This means that in the long run, it makes economic sense to invest in the power 
cutter, but for projects that are not subject to time pressure there is no need for a power cutter. 
He also compares China in the past and nowadays, arguing that how long time a project took 
to complete used to not matter at all, whereas it is now of growing importance. This can be an 
opportunity for HCP and their products.  
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The market in China is still very focused on the coastal regions and ASEAN is a growing 
market of HCP. Rising wages might be a good thing for HCP since the more money people 
have the higher is the demand for more reliable products of higher quality. Several 
respondents mention that the premium segment in developing markets is growing. However, 
HCP may have a disadvantage in developing markets since the price is simply too high for a 
large share of customers.  

According to Distributor E (in Malaysia), Husqvarna is the leader in handheld products in 
Malaysia. The Malaysian market is filled with all types of CE. Malaysia is a very diverse 
market that offers space for both technologically advanced brands and cheap brands 
depending on application. Sales are highly dependent on the construction industry, which is 
connected to the economic development of Malaysia. In Thailand, CE stands for 35% of 
Husqvarna's total turnover, which is much higher than the global average of 10%. This is 
explained to some degree by the difficulties to sell chainsaws (which belong to the forest and 
garden segment) in Thailand due to license requirements. Distributor H (in Vietnam) 
mentions that more products are introduced to the Vietnamese market and sales are 
increasing, but the market is still small. The economy is slowing down and she thinks sales of 
CE will not increase much. Products are considered expensive but high quality in Vietnam. 
CE was introduced to Vietnam 3 years ago so HCP is rather new to the market. The price of 
CE in Vietnam is roughly twice as high as garden equipment, and she mentions that if prices 
were more similar it would be much easier to sell CE. Still, she expects sales to increase 
around 5-10% per year for both segments together. 

ASEAN is the home of approximately 600 million people and thus a huge potential market. It 
is mentioned by several interviewees that customers are impatient in Asian markets, and thus 
logistics needs to be improved to shorten lead times. Asian customers now accept products 
made in China as long as HCP assures the quality.  

5.3.7 Government policies 

Several respondents compare CE to the automotive industry. The former is subject to more 
flexible rules while the latter is often heavily protected. Some respondents believe that the 
Chinese political system is more efficient than in many other Asian countries. Things happen 
much faster in China, e.g. if the government decides on an infrastructure project, it is up and 
running very quickly. Distributor E (in Malaysia) on the other hand thinks Malaysia's policies 
are quite friendly to investors compared to other countries in the region. He uses Intel and 
Western Digital as examples of companies that decided to establish factories as a result of 
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government incentives. In Vietnam however, government policies are not investor-friendly 
enough and needs to be improved to attract more foreign investors.  

According to Distributor G (in Thailand), ‘nothing is happening’ in Thailand despite 
promises to ‘look into’ several issues for foreign firms in the country. All sorts of rules and 
regulations make cross-country corporate governance more complicated. Many industries are 
not growing because of these restrictions. Protectionism is applied as Thais want foreigners to 
be dependent on them. Mr. F (in Thailand) thinks that politics and business are very separated 
in both Malaysia and Thailand. For instance, if there are major demonstrations or if an airport 
is shut down, measures are taken so that this does not affect business. He also illustrates a 
problem Western firms have in Asia by using Japan as an example. Japanese companies are 
very strong in Thailand. They negotiate with the Thai government as a representative of 
Japan, not as individual companies. They push things their way so that Thai regulations 
benefit their products but not others. Thailand wants to become a logistics hub for Southeast 
Asia with skilled labour because they know that they need to do something different from the 
lower-cost, more labour abundant countries in order to grow. 

5.4 Competition-related factors 

5.4.1 Brand strategies 

All respondents are familiar with the dual or multiple brand strategy. It is a useful mean to 
capture a broader segment of the market; however, there is a risk of cannibalism meaning that 
the value brand might become a competitor of the premium brand. Back in 2007, HCP 
decided to give up many brands to focus on developing Husqvarna as their only premium 
brand for CE. Mr. C (in China) says that this has helped them lower inventory, reduce 
complexity and build a strong brand image.   

For many products, there are only premium brands on the market. Customers are willing to 
pay more for products that are important for their projects. One of the respondents mentions 
the benefit of having both premium and value brands is that a company can approach the 
market from two directions. He also mentions that value-for-money brands can be seen as 
premium brands for their target customers. There is huge potential for good value brands with 
strong support of dealers without a premium price tag in the various Asian markets. As for 
HCP, their second CE brand Diamant Boart is retained for tactical reasons. In the stone 
industry, HCP sells directly to quarries that have been customers of Diamant Boart for many 
years. Accordingly, changing this brand just create complexity and confusion. 
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HCP will only do something very specific for large markets, and therefore will only consider 
a value brand if there is a real business case proving that it is worth the effort. According to 
Mr. I (in Sweden), there are costs to develop products for the mid-market segment. This issue 
is still under consideration. Nonetheless, HCP is keeping an eye on Chinese producers and 
how their business is going in ASEAN. The volume sold is important when considering 
whether to introduce a secondary brand or not. Distributor G (in Thailand) however believes 
entering the mid-market segment is a way for Western firms like HCP to become more 
competitive.  

Distributor H (in Vietnam) believes the brand and its European origin is a huge advantage of 
HCP. Vietnamese end-users accept a higher price because the machines come from Sweden, 
which has a good reputation for quality. Even though some parts of the machines are 
produced in China, the main and important parts are still made in Sweden. The products are 
marketed as 'made by Husqvarna' rather than 'made in China'. 

5.4.2 Competitors' movement 

Chinese companies are described as 'aggressive' when it comes to competition. HCP faces 
many more competitors in the CE segment compared to the forest and garden equipment 
segment because the former is a very fragmented business area with many different 
applications. While HCP has a broad product range, competitors mainly focus on one specific 
application, such as cutting, wall sawing or polishing concrete. Chinese firms are also very 
quick to copy spare parts, and thus HCP tries to register patents for their products, but 
enforcing this is an issue in many developing markets.  

All respondents think products by Chinese manufacturers have low quality and that they are 
unsafe. Nonetheless, they admit that the products of these firms are improving over time. 
Since HCP sells premium products, they are not competing with Chinese companies at the 
moment. Distributor G (in Thailand) believes that the quality advantage is slowly 
disappearing and therefore brand loyalty and aftermarket services are extremely important. 
Although Chinese products are cheaper, they do not offer the same services.  

According to Mr. C (in China), some of the competitors have moved to Vietnam for further 
cost reduction. Manufacturing cost is very different across regions and thus choosing a good 
location can offer companies a significant competitive edge. Swedish products as compared 
to Chinese ones may have 60-70% Chinese content already, meaning that quality differences 
are not as huge as one may think. There is however a difference in the Chinese contents of a 
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product. Mr. C mentions that the Chinese content of Husqvarna's products is quality 
controlled and that makes them comparable to what they produce in Sweden. 

Stihl and Hilti are mentioned as a major competitor many times by HCP's managers and 
distributors. Several Japanese companies are also mentioned. Stihl is the biggest global 
competitor as they also offer a fairly wide product range. According to Distributor G (in 
Thailand), Hilti lost its market in Thailand due to its high price concept. HCP took advantage 
of being a latecomer with similar products of high quality and good services, but with a lower 
price. Competition is more intense now than before with more choices of products, from low 
to high quality machines. 

Finally, Mr. A (in China) believes that Chinese products are upgraded faster than the case of 
Japanese and Korean products in the past. Nowadays, technology and knowledge is available 
everywhere. Some respondents compare the Chinese manufacturers with Japanese brands like 
Toyota in the past. They started as a cheap, low quality brand but have moved up to become a 
global competitor providing high quality products. 
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6. DATA ANALYSIS 
 
In this section, the empirical data is analysed based on the conceptual framework presented 
previously. First, trade-related factors are examined, followed by production-related factors 
and competition-related factors. At the end of this chapter our conceptual framework is 
revised based on our findings.  

6.1 Trade-related factors 

First of all, considering tariff reduction for CE and CE-related products under ACFTA, our 
study shows that there will be no tariff barriers within this region provided that the products 
and components have 40% RVC. This means increasing production in either China or 
ASEAN to reach that threshold will not only help foreign MNEs like HCP to reduce overall 
production costs but also to enjoy lower trade costs in regional sales. However, in situations 
where the premium segment of the market is not yet developed like the case of the ACFTA 
region to HCP, the company cannot enjoy substantial benefits from tariff reduction because 
the majority of finished products are shipped directly from Europe (e.g. Sweden) when orders 
are placed. 

In addition, based on the interviews we have found that products are often assembled partly in 
China because a large amount of HCP’s components are sourced from local suppliers. Semi-
finished products are shipped back to Europe for final assembly, and then redistributed to 
their final destination. In cases when the final destination is Asia, this means additional 
shipping costs and waiting time. However, companies in the premium segment like HCP need 
to protect their competitive edge and therefore are inclined to pay such costs. 

When shipping the product back from Europe to Asia, tariffs applied differ significantly 
between the countries that this study covered. With China as the biggest market, we assume 
that much of the products sold in Asia are sold in the Chinese market. China does also apply 
the highest tariff rates on the products we have examined in this study, ranging from 8 to 15% 
(see appendix 5). Now if China is the final destination of these goods, there is a way to 
circumvent those tariffs through ACFTA. In terms of imports from Europe, Singapore is 
completely open, Malaysia is not far behind, and Vietnam only applies tariff on less than half 
of the products covered by this study. This is interesting if the products that are produced in 
China but sent to Europe for final assembly have an ACFTA RVC of 40%. By relocating the 
final assembly stage to any ASEAN country in this study, the products are treated as regional 
products rather than Europe-originated products and thereby are subject to tariff preferences 
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under ACFTA rather than MFN tariffs when arriving in China (see 4.1.2 for the ROO under 
ACFTA). If the product is shipped directly from Europe to China however, it is treated as a 
European product even with 40% RVC, and thus MFN tariffs still apply. There are several 
bonded zones in China to which it is also possible to import without tariffs, but interviewees 
mention that to get their goods from the bonded zone into China, they are still subject to MFN 
tariffs. With a vision of improving sales in the ACFTA region, it is even more reasonable to 
meet the requirement of 40% RVC in the long run. 

In addition, since trade between HCP's Chinese operations (i.e. the central warehouse and 
factories) and Southeast Asian distributors is mainly in spare parts rather than complete 
machines, the company has not been able to utilise tariff reduction under ACFTA to a large 
extent. However, gaining access to the domestic market in China, and at the same time 
understanding how this market works, is one of the key reasons for HCP and other firms 
interviewed to be present in China. Previous research shows that China accounts for up to 
50% of the global market in CE (Bouffault et al., 2011), which clearly is a huge opportunity 
for CE firms regardless of their country of origin. Because of this, producing in China to 
serve the Chinese market is currently the best option. Trade with ASEAN does not have the 
same priority due to the much smaller market. Moreover, ASEAN is not viewed as a unified 
market, and manufacturing in China is likely to remain competitive for at least five more 
years. This further adds to China being a much more attractive option than ASEAN. 
Nonetheless, as long as companies secure their position in the Chinese market both in sales 
and production, they have a solid foundation to increase sales and establish manufacturing in 
ASEAN should the market expand. 

Although the implementation of ACFTA is not the only driving force behind the changes in 
trade patterns among member countries, it still has an impact on trade flows between China 
and ASEAN members both on country and company levels. Since tariffs are eliminated, there 
has been an increasing amount of direct transactions from China to customers in Malaysia, 
Thailand and Vietnam without being transhipped via Singapore. The same situation can be 
seen in imported products from Europe. We find HCP's choice to locate its central warehouse 
in one of the bonded zones a good decision since it means products are now closer to the 
ACFTA market but not yet subject to tariffs from either China or ASEAN. Considering how 
congested Chinese harbours have become, firms may want to rethink where to locate their 
Asian central warehouses to ensure shorter lead times. With the market growing in ASEAN, a 
central warehouse with efficient connections to both China and ASEAN should be considered 
for the future.  
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Previous studies mention that the existing NTBs, especially inefficient bureaucratic processes 
or lack of transparency in customs procedures in the ACFTA region, could erode the benefits 
brought by lower tariff barriers (Mikic, 2010). We however find that NTBs do not seem to 
discourage companies from doing business in the ACFTA region because they are considered 
as a part of doing business in this region. Although the ROO under ACFTA is found highly 
restrictive compared to other ASEAN+1 FTAs (Medalla, 2011), interviewees simply see it as 
a requirement that they have to comply with in order to enjoy the preferential tariffs, rather 
than a NTB. Furthermore, while the abundance of FTAs in East Asia raises substantial 
concerns to governments, the respondents of this study do not see this as a major issue for 
doing business. However, being a shallow agreement aiming to tackle mainly traditional 
barriers to trade, which are tariffs, ACFTA is not likely to eliminate any particular NTB with 
its ambiguous goals. ACFTA is also less committed to regional integration, which means 
benefits for private actors such as HCP are diminished. With the exception of tariff reductions 
and improved market access, we have not found any other incentives for companies to expand 
in the region. 

6.2 Production-related factors 

The electronics industry is often used as a successful example of cross-country production 
networks in East Asia. However, one of the main reasons that this works so well is that 
production volumes of electronic devices are very high. The CE industry does not apply mass 
production in the same way because CE is not fast moving consumer goods as such. The 
interviewees in this study agree that HCP is not likely to establish manufacturing in ASEAN 
unless the market grows substantially larger or that ASEAN can offer superior advantages 
over China e.g. significantly lower costs, tax exemptions, or logistically attractive locations. 
This makes sense when related to our previous discussion (see 3.2) regarding the uneven 
distribution of FDI among members of an FTA. Given that China is the largest country within 
the ACFTA region, it is the best location for companies to exploit economies of scale and 
hold on to the most attractive CE market. The Asian giant can accommodate different 
demands of production capacity including possibilities for expansion. The availability of 
resources in China actually discourages foreign-MNEs from expanding to other countries in 
the ACFTA region. 

Looking at market potential, future sales growth in China is superior owing largely to the 
Chinese government's remarkable investment. Major projects, such as infrastructure, are 
initiated much faster in China than anywhere else in this region. The situation is not as bright 
in ASEAN mainly due to the lack of resources. This is part of the reason why the CE market 
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in particular is enormous in China. As the Chinese government recently decided to prioritise 
the development of inland regions, the demand for CE will be there for another five years at 
least. Provided that China continues working on connecting its inland regions to the east coast 
and to the world (see 4.3), it will be even less likely for foreign MNEs like HCP to expand to 
ASEAN since staying close to the market is preferable. At the moment, the supply chain of 
the CE industry, as mentioned previously, may not be able to take advantage of the different 
comparative advantages of the ASEAN countries to the same extent as in e.g. the electronics 
industry. HCP only has suppliers in China within the ACFTA region. Looking at the 
ASEAN-China bilateral trade in the product categories this study covers (see appendices 10 
and 11); there is evidence that the supply network of the light CE sector in ASEAN is 
underdeveloped. ACFTA opening up for free trade in components may lead suppliers to 
establish themselves in ASEAN, but for now the situation favours China.  

China is the major supplier of ASEAN in many products (see 4.1.6). The heavy dependence 
of ASEAN on China for the majority of CE and CE-related products covered by this study 
shows that ASEAN countries are currently a market for CE products rather than a sourcing 
location. In this circumstance, it is problematic to find qualified suppliers unless companies 
are willing to take initiatives in developing a new supply chain in ASEAN. This is considered 
costly, risky and time-consuming. Accordingly, although having an FTA with a substantially 
larger country like China might increase the attractiveness of ASEAN countries towards 
extra-regional FDI, these countries are not ready to accommodate such an opportunity given 
the lack of CE manufacturing capacity at the moment. Instead, ACFTA is rather a means for 
foreign-MNEs in China to access to the ASEAN markets with lower trade costs. 

Furthermore, while interviewees are more or less biased towards their own location (the 
country they work in), those working outside of China agree that China will remain a highly 
competitive location in terms of manufacturing for at least three to five more years. 
Nevertheless, it is crucial to continuously look towards “the next destination” to not miss out 
on opportunities in ASEAN. The academic side of this discussion is more divided. On the one 
hand, there is the risk that China outcompetes ASEAN in terms of manufacturing (Tongzon, 
2005, Sheng et. al, 2012), and on the other hand there is an opportunity for firms to establish 
themselves in ASEAN to become less dependent on a single country, which is China in this 
case. Building up on that, some interviewees argue that if their suppliers decide to move to 
ASEAN, they may follow given that this leads to cost cuts, shorter supply routes and more 
efficient operations. However, the potential sales growth in the ASEAN markets remains as a 
superior motivation to expand manufacturing southwards. 
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Before collecting any empirical data, we assumed that the higher wages in China’s coastal 
regions compared to Western China and ASEAN would be a substantial factor for firms 
considering relocating. However, wages turned out significantly less important to the 
production of CE, accounting for as low as 5% of total costs in the case of HCP. The 
company also emphasizes that they want to continue reducing labour in the production 
process meaning that as long as wages in the coastal regions remain lower than in e.g. the US, 
Western Europe or Korea where Western CE firms traditionally have the bulk of their 
manufacturing, China is still a preferred location 

6.3 Competition-related factors 

The previous section shows that it is unlikely that foreign MNEs will expand outside China in 
the next five years given the superior potential sales growth and the existing CE supply chain 
in China that cannot be found in ASEAN. Here we examine less visible factors that might 
alter this finding. 

In many cases, companies' decision to relocate or expand to a new location is affected by their 
competitors' movement. This arises partly from a concern that competitors might become 
more competitive by relocating to other low-cost countries. Although we have found that 
labour costs are insignificant in the CE production process, other types of costs e.g. raw 
materials or overhead expenses can be significantly different across countries and thereby 
create a gap in total expenditure between the two locations. In the case of HCP, we find that 
some of their competitors have actually moved to other countries e.g. Vietnam for further cost 
cuts. There is no evidence showing that the decision to relocate is related to the 
implementation of ACFTA. However, while ACFTA increases access to the ASEAN markets 
for companies located in China, it also increases access to the Chinese market for companies 
located in ASEAN. Although the latter direction has not been exploited in the CE industry as 
previously discussed, it is still there for companies to utilise. The option to manufacture in 
other countries while still having access to the Chinese market should be a significant factor 
for companies looking to expand outside of China. Again, costs are rising and competition is 
intensifying in China. Despite this, it makes sense to remain present in China due to the 
importance of the market, but to avoid total dependence on China as a manufacturing base; 
ASEAN emerges as a reasonable option. Western China is comparable to ASEAN as an 
option to cut costs. Previous research states that over 50% of the output of construction, 
mining and metallurgical manufacturing in China came from inland regions in 2011 (EIU, 
2011), clearly showing that domestic firms are moving away from the coastal regions and 
their rising salaries. It is not clear whether the construction part of this output is in the heavy 
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or light segment, or both, but nevertheless it is a clear sign that domestic firms have already 
moved west in China. None of the interviewees were very keen on moving west in China 
however, arguing that the premium segment is not as concerned with wage costs and that the 
infrastructure is less developed in the inland regions. This leads us to think that Western 
China and ASEAN are comparable options for CE firms should they decide to expand their 
manufacturing. Both these options provide lower costs and new market options, but are 
behind in infrastructure and supply chains.  

There are a number of reasons that needs to be considered in terms of competition that 
foreign MNEs face in China. Chinese firms are often described as aggressive in their attempts 
to capture a larger share of the market and move up the value chain. All interviewees, 
representing companies in the premium segment, state that they are not competing on price 
and thus are not competing with Chinese firms at the moment. However, there are successful 
stories of Japanese, Korean and Chinese companies in other industries that have developed 
from a cheap, low quality brand into a high quality, globally recognized one. With developed 
markets nearly saturated, future growth for CE resides in developing markets where value-
for-money brands are favoured. Given that Chinese heavy CE producers are expanding in the 
middle market segment and many have become global players, a similar situation is likely to 
occur in the light CE segment in the near future. In addition, concerns about safeguarding 
technology mentioned by some of the interviewees lead us to believe that having 
manufacturing only in China is rather risky since knowledge has become much easier to 
obtain due to information technology. The more intense competition in China becomes, the 
more important role ACFTA has as a channel through which foreign MNEs can remain cost-
competitive. More importantly, ACFTA ensures access to the Chinese market even with 
production outside of China.  

6.4 Revisited conceptual framework  

When formulating the initial conceptual framework, the authors expected each pillar under 
the three groups of factors outlined in figure 1 (see page 13) to have a considerable impact on 
foreign MNEs' manufacturing locational decisions. However, based on the analysis above, we 
realise that while the majority of the identified factors are indeed important, others turned out 
to be less relevant. Accordingly, the conceptual framework has been revised as shown in 
figure 4 on page 52. 

In regards to the trade-related factors, the tariff reduction pillar has been replaced by 
utilisation of tariff preferences to emphasise that lower tariffs will only have major impact on 
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foreign MNEs' choice of manufacturing locations once they are actually utilised. Non-tariff 
barriers are removed because first, ACFTA aims primarily to remove tariff barriers and 
second, companies do not expect NTBs to be eliminated by such a thin agreement. The ROO 
requiring 40% RVC and logistics issues however are retained since they have substantial 
impact on whether or not foreign MNEs can benefit from tariff reduction under ACFTA. 
Market access and trade relations among ACFTA members have also been proven important 
to companies' manufacturing locational decisions in the analysis. 

Figure 4 – A revised conceptual framework 

 

Arguably, the labour and wages pillar has been removed as it is found insignificant to the 
production process of light CE. The ambition to continue reducing labour involvement in the 
manufacturing of CE is likely to lessen the share of this factor in the total production cost. 
The supply chain network and market potential pillars have distinguished China's superior CE 
production capacity and market size from ASEAN markets while the manufacturing potential 
pillar suggests ASEAN countries as future options for expansion. At the moment, government 
policies appear to favour foreign CE producers in all studied markets given that domestic 
premium products are not available. With an expectation that this might change in the near 
future, the pillar is preserved. Finally, the analysis has confirmed that competitors' movement 
and brand strategies while indirectly linked to ACFTA can influence the locations of foreign-
invested manufacturing in the region. Unlike other factors, these two forces might lead 
foreign MNEs to expand to Southeast Asia. 
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7. CONCLUSION 

With an expectation that the ACFTA will create more opportunities for foreign MNEs to 
expand their manufacturing in the region and thereby remain cost competitive while at the 
same time maintain proximity to the growing markets of the Asian emerging economies, the 
authors of this study have examined the agreement from both country and company 
perspectives. Accordingly, a number of similarities have been found between the empirical 
and secondary data. First of all, ASEAN countries are more open to CE and CE-related 
products from outside the ACFTA region than China is. Given that China is the largest CE 
market in the world, manufacturing in China to serve the Chinese market is the most 
reasonable solution. Secondly, regarding the regional trade pattern, secondary data shows that 
trade in light CE and parts thereof are more intensive between China and individual countries 
of ASEAN than within ASEAN. More importantly, products are shipped from China to 
ASEAN to a much greater extent than the other way around. This pattern is confirmed in the 
case of HCP. These findings suggest that the production network of light CE has not yet been 
developed in Southeast Asia. Locally manufactured products are not available and thus the 
demand for CE products is covered mainly by imports. At this initial stage of implementation, 
the ACFTA has broadened access to the ASEAN markets for companies producing in China. 
The elimination of tariffs imposed on regional CE and CE-related products identified in this 
study (with the exception of Vietnam which is not bound by the ACFTA until 2015) 
somewhat discourages companies from expanding outside China. In other words, China is 
considered as the manufacturing location of choice for foreign CE firms in the next five years 
due not only to the enormous domestic CE market and the existing supply networks of the CE 
industry, but also due to its restrictions towards imports from outside the ACFTA region. 

Although the ACFTA appears to favour China, this study also arrives at two other findings 
that may drive foreign MNEs in China to expand to ASEAN. Firstly, ACFTA offers foreign 
MNEs in the premium segment of CE a channel through which they can circumvent the MFN 
tariffs China applies on products originated outside the ACFTA region. To be able to utilise 
this channel, products need to have at least 40% ACFTA regional value content and the final 
assembly stage needs to be conducted within the ACFTA region. Secondly, the competitive 
situation in China may pressure foreign CE firms to expand to ASEAN. Chinese firms are 
rapidly improving their products to the point where they can capture the middle market 
segment.  Foreign firms can potentially improve their competitive edge by expanding outside 
of China. This could lead to e.g. cost cuts to reduce the price gap between foreign and 
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Chinese firms and lessened dependency on China. Moving West in China is not yet 
considered an option for foreign firms. 

In summary, the impact of ACFTA on foreign MNEs locational decisions in Asia is 
dependent mainly on the possibility to circumvent tariffs by placing manufacturing in an 
ASEAN country with low or non-existent MFN tariffs. Additionally, the movement of 
suppliers and competitors may also drive MNEs to expand south. China remains the location 
of choice for the next five years due to its domestic market size and established supply chain. 

7.1 Our contributions 

The main contribution of this study to research regarding the ACFTA and the light CE 
industry in Asia is the identification of relevant HS 6-digit level codes and the implications 
the corresponding tariffs may have on foreign MNEs with manufacturing operations in the 
ACFTA region. By comparing the tariffs under ACFTA and the applied MFN tariffs for 
imports from outside the region, this study shows that foreign MNEs in the light CE industry 
may reduce their trade costs in the ACFTA region by up to 20% if they relocate final 
assembly to ASEAN. Important to note is that this only applies to products with a minimum 
of 40% RVC. With China as the largest CE market today and Asia as the future centre for 
growth in the CE industry, circumventing such trade costs could mean significant savings. 
Additionally, the authors have identified a number of major factors affecting foreign MNEs’ 
manufacturing locational decisions within the ACFTA region. The utilisation of these factors 
for making investment decisions is not limited to the light CE industry and therefore should 
be useful for companies in other industries when considering expansion in the ACFTA 
region. 

7.2 Future research 

In this study, we have identified the HS codes that are relevant to the light CE industry based 
on our own knowledge of the industry and additional input from HCP. As for future research, 
expanding the identification of HS codes to cover more products and components of the light 
CE industry and the tariffs corresponding to these codes would lead to a better understanding 
of the benefits foreign MNEs might obtain from ACFTA. Our study focuses on the highest 
volume products of HCP, and therefore does not capture the entire light CE industry. 
Additionally, volume in the heavy CE segment is larger and therefore a similar identification 
of tariff codes and reduction schedules could also be valuable, both to research and the heavy 
CE industry.  
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Further research on Western China as a manufacturing location for the light CE industry 
could also prove valuable to academia, given that several authors have identified the potential 
of this region (e.g. PWC, 2012, EIU, 2011 and Bouffault et.al, 2011) but research regarding 
how foreign MNEs can expand in Western China is lacking. From the interviews, our study 
finds Western China comparable to ASEAN, but we did not carry out any extensive research 
on availability of suppliers or supply routes in neither Western China nor ASEAN for the 
light CE industry. Our findings suggest that mainly Chinese heavy CE firms manufacture in 
Western China, but if this region could also offer advantages for foreign firms is not 
discussed. 

And finally, our study is limited to locational decisions of foreign MNEs that established 
operations in China before the ACFTA was implemented. Future research should include the 
impact of this FTA on the locational decisions of firms that have not yet expanded to the 
ACFTA area. 
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APPENDIX 
 

Appendix 1 – Industry, value added (% of GDP) for selected ASEAN members, 2002-2011 

Country 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011 
Indonesia 44.5 43.7 44.6 46.5 46.9 46.8 48.1 47.7 47 47.2 
Malaysia 45.1 46.6 48.5 46.4 46.5 44.6 45.1 41 41.1 40.3 
Philippines 34.6 34.6 33.8 33.8 33.5 33.1 32.9 31.7 32.6 31.4 
Thailand 42.4 43.6 43.4 44 44.3 44.7 44.1 43.3 44.7 41.2 
Vietnam 38.5 39.5 40.2 41 41.5 41.5 39.8 40.2 41.1 40.8 

                                     Source: World Bank Data, 2013 
 
 
Appendix 2 – Interview guide 

1. Current activities in China 
- China as a consumption market and sourcing location 
- Expansion of product portfolio 
- Plans to cope with increasing costs in the coastal region 
- Western/inland China as an alternative location 
- Trade of parts and components 
- Aftermarket services 

2. The firm’s perspective on ACFTA 
- ASEAN as a future market and sourcing location 
- Major trade barriers when trading in this region 
- Differentiation of product demand among ACFTA members 
- Current and future utilization of ACFTA 
- Potential synergies if the firm expands manufacturing to ASEAN 
- Logistics issues, both within the ACFTA region and issues related to relocating manufacturing 
- Preferred type of future investment (e.g. greenfield, M&A...) 
- Implementation of the ASEAN Single Window 

3. Competitor-related issues 

- Competitors and their strategies in the ACFTA region 

- The differences in competition from Chinese and Western firms 

- Problems of being a latecomer when expanding to South East Asia 

4. Other topics 
- Trade in parts and components 
- ASEAN as a market 
- The middle market segment in the CE industry 
 
 

 

 



 

 N. Eskilsson & T. Nguyen 
 

62 

Appendix 3 – List of respondents and additional information 

Respondent Interview 
method Company Location Date Duration 

Mr. A Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Volvo Construction 
Equipment 

Shanghai, 
China 4-Mar-13 75 

minutes 

Mr. B Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Husqvarna Construction 
Products Xiamen, China 7-Mar-13 75 

minutes 

Mr. C Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Tomra Environment 
Protection Technology Xiamen, China 7-Mar-13 180 

minutes 

Mr. D Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Volvo Trucks Operation 
Logistics Services Singapore 12-Mar-13 75 

minutes 

Distributor E Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Chua Trading Co. 
Husqvarna's distributor 

Kuala Lumpur, 
Malaysia 14-Mar-13 90 

minutes 

Mr. F Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Volvo Trucks Thai Swedish 
Assembly Co. Ltd. 

Bangkok, 
Thailand 18-Mar-13 90 

minutes 

Distributor G Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Spica Co. Ltd. 
Husqvarna's distributor 

Bangkok, 
Thailand 18-Mar-13 180 

minutes 

Distributor H Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Vision Co. Ltd. 
Husqvarna's distributor 

Hanoi, 
Vietnam 22-Mar-13 60 

minutes 

Mr. I Face-to-face 
Note taking 

Husqvarna Construction 
Products 

Gothenburg, 
Sweden 19-Apr-13 150 

minutes 
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Appendix 4 – Tariff reduction schedules for six countries under the ACFTA 

 
          Please refer to appendix 6 for the full names of these products            Source: ASEAN, 2013d, Singapore Customs, 2013 

Note: Different years: China (2010, 2012), Singapore (2005, 2012), Malaysia (2005, 2012), Thailand (2005, 2012), Vietnam (2009, 2011), Indonesia (2009, 2012) 
       * Depending on effect (kW) 
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Appendix 5 – Average tariff applied on imports from countries outside the ACFTA region (MFN tariffs) 

 
Please refer to appendix 6 for the full names of these products                  Source: WTO, 2013b 
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Note: * Depending on effect (kW)           
Appendix 6 – Full HS-code names 

 

        

 

  

  

Source: WTO, 2013b 
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Appendix 7 – China's imports from ASEAN in US$ million and % change between 2002 and 2011 – Selected SITC groups 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
              

                 
 
 
 

   Source: UNCTADstat, 2013 
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Appendix 8 – China's exports to ASEAN in US$ million and % change between 2002-2011 – Selected SITC groups 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 Note: cells marked red – data is not available or not separately reported                                                Source: UNCTADstat, 2013 
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Appendix 9 – China's trade balance, in US$ million - Selected HS product groups at the 4-digit level 
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Appendix 10 – ASEAN-China bilateral trade reported by China, in % – Selected HS product groups at the 4-digit level 
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Appendix 11 – ASEAN-China bilateral trade reported by China, in US$ million – Selected HS product groups at the 4-digit level 
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Appendix 12 – ASEAN-China bilateral trade reported by ASEAN members, in US$ million – Selected HS product groups at the 4-digit level 
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Source: UNcomtrade, 2013 
Note: (-) either not reported separately or very small value 
          (*) 2011-data for Vietnam is mirror data reported by partners 
          (na) figures are not available 
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Appendix 13 – ASEAN-China bilateral trade reported by ASEAN members, in % – Selected HS product groups at the 4-digit level 
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Source: Authors' calculations based on UNcomtrade, 2013 
 

 
Note: (-) either not reported separately or very small value 
          (*) 2011-data for Vietnam is mirror data reported by partners 
          (na) figures are not available 
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